MARVELL TECHNOLOGY GROUP LTD

Form 4 June 27, 2014

FORM 4

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549

OMB

Expires:

3235-0287 Number: January 31,

0.5

if no longer subject to Section 16. Form 4 or Form 5

obligations

Check this box

STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN BENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP OF **SECURITIES**

2005 Estimated average burden hours per

OMB APPROVAL

Filed pursuant to Section 16(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934,

response...

may continue. See Instruction

Section 17(a) of the Public Utility Holding Company Act of 1935 or Section 30(h) of the Investment Company Act of 1940

1(b).

(Print or Type Responses)

1. Name and Address of Reporting Person * Thakur Randhir

2. Issuer Name and Ticker or Trading

Issuer

Symbol

MARVELL TECHNOLOGY GROUP LTD [MRVL]

(Check all applicable)

5. Relationship of Reporting Person(s) to

(Last)

(First)

(Middle)

3. Date of Earliest Transaction

4. If Amendment, Date Original

3.

X_ Director Officer (give title

10% Owner Other (specify

C/O 5488 MARVELL LANE

06/26/2014

(Month/Day/Year)

6. Individual or Joint/Group Filing(Check

Filed(Month/Day/Year)

Applicable Line)

X Form filed by One Reporting Person Form filed by More than One Reporting

Person

below)

SANTA CLARA, CA 95054

(City) (State) (Zip)

(Street)

Table I - Non-Derivative Securities Acquired, Disposed of, or Beneficially Owned

1.Title of 2. Transaction Date 2A. Deemed Security (Month/Day/Year) Execution Date, if (Instr. 3) (Month/Day/Year)

TransactionAcquired (A) or Code Disposed of (D) (Instr. 3, 4 and 5) (Instr. 8)

4. Securities

5. Amount of 6. Ownership 7. Nature of Securities Form: Direct Indirect Beneficially Beneficial (D) or Owned Indirect (I) Ownership Following (Instr. 4) (Instr. 4) Reported

(A) Transaction(s) or (Instr. 3 and 4)

Code V Amount (D) Price

19,573

Common Shares

06/26/2014

M 9.573

(1) Α

D

Reminder: Report on a separate line for each class of securities beneficially owned directly or indirectly.

Persons who respond to the collection of SEC 1474 information contained in this form are not (9-02)required to respond unless the form displays a currently valid OMB control number.

Table II - Derivative Securities Acquired, Disposed of, or Beneficially Owned (e.g., puts, calls, warrants, options, convertible securities)

1. Title of Derivative Security (Instr. 3)	2. Conversion or Exercise Price of Derivative Security	3. Transaction Date (Month/Day/Year)	3A. Deemed Execution Date, if any (Month/Day/Year)	4. Transactic Code (Instr. 8)	Transaction Derivative Code Securities		6. Date Exercisable and Expiration Date (Month/Day/Year)		Amount of Securities 4)
				Code V	(A) (D)	Date Exercisable	Expiration Date	Title	Amount or Number of Shares
Restricted Stock Units (Right to Acquire)	(1)	06/26/2014		M	9,573	(2)	06/26/2014	Common Shares	9,573

Reporting Owners

Reporting Owner Name / Address				
	Director	10% Owner	Officer	Other
Thakur Randhir C/O 5488 MARVELL LANE SANTA CLARA, CA 95054	X			

Signatures

/s/ Randhir
Thakur

**Signature of Reporting Person

Date

Explanation of Responses:

- * If the form is filed by more than one reporting person, see Instruction 4(b)(v).
- ** Intentional misstatements or omissions of facts constitute Federal Criminal Violations. See 18 U.S.C. 1001 and 15 U.S.C. 78ff(a).
- (1) Each restricted stock unit represented a contingent right to receive one Marvell Technology Group Ltd. common share upon vesting.
- (2) These restricted stock units vested as to 100% of shares on June 26, 2014.

Note: File three copies of this Form, one of which must be manually signed. If space is insufficient, *see* Instruction 6 for procedure. Potential persons who are to respond to the collection of information contained in this form are not required to respond unless the form displays a currently valid OMB number. ble equity units, outstanding stock options, and warrants to purchase common stock. Computations for basic and diluted EPS are provided below.

	Three Months End	ed	S	Six Months Ended				
	Class B			Class B				
Common	Common		Common	Common				
Stock	Stock	Total	Stock	Stock	Total			
(\$ in thousands, except per share data)								

Reporting Owners 2

Edgar Filing: MARVELL TECHNOLOGY GROUP LTD - Form 4

June 30, 2014:												
Basic:												
Net income	\$	7,934	\$	187	\$	8,121	\$	8,649	\$	229	\$	8,878
Less: income allocated to participating securities		(156)		(4)		(160)		(67)		(2)		(69)
Less: preferred stock dividends		(889)		(21)		(910)		(1,773)		(47)		(1,820)
Net income allocated to common shareholders	\$	6,889	\$	162	\$	7,051	\$	6,809	\$	180	\$	6,989
Weighted average common shares outstanding	25	5,239,390		596,018	25	5,835,408	22	2,439,267		593,030	23	3,032,297
Basic earnings per common share	\$	0.27	\$	0.27	\$	0.27	\$	0.30	\$	0.30	\$	0.30
Diluted:												
Net income allocated to common shareholders	\$	6,889	\$	162	\$	7,051	\$	6,809	\$	180	\$	6,989
Weighted average common shares outstanding for												
basic earnings per common share	25	5,239,390		596,018	25	5,835,408	22	2,439,267		593,030	23	3,032,297
Add: Dilutive effects of restricted stock units		38,741				38,741		22,110				22,110
Add: Dilutive effects of purchase contracts		55,370				55,370		27,838				27,838
Add: Dilutive effects of stock options		568		50.450		568		13,268		450.005		13,268
Add: Dilutive effects of warrants				58,478		58,478				158,205		158,205
Average shares and dilutive common shares	25	5,334,069		654,496	25	5,988,565	22	2,502,483		751,235	23	3,253,718
Diluted earnings per common share	\$	0.27	\$	0.25	\$	0.27	\$	0.30	\$	0.24	\$	0.30
Lune 20, 2012.												
June 30, 2013: Basic:												
Net income	\$	4,021	\$	342	\$	4,363	\$	4,839	\$	453	\$	5,292
Less: income allocated to participating securities	φ	(116)	ψ	(10)	φ	(126)	ψ	(86)	ψ	(8)	φ	(94)
Less: preferred stock dividends		(110)		(10)		(120)		(263)		(25)		(288)
Net income allocated to common shareholders	\$	3,905	\$	332	\$	4,237	\$	4,490	\$	420	\$	4,910
Weighted average common shares outstanding	11	,235,177		955,027	12	2,190,204	11	,025,454	1	,033,173	12	2,058,627
Basic earnings per common share	\$	0.35	\$	0.35	\$	0.35	\$	0.41	\$	0.41	\$	0.41
Diluted:												
Net income allocated to common shareholders	\$	3,905	\$	332	\$	4,237	\$	4,490	\$	420	\$	4,910
Weighted average common shares outstanding for												
basic earnings per common share	11	,235,177		955,027	12	2,190,204	11	,025,454	1	,033,173	12	2,058,627
Add: Dilutive effects of stock options		29,510				29,510		14,418				14,418
Add: Dilutive effects of warrants				195,770		195,770				137,312		137,312
Average shares and dilutive common shares	11	,264,687	1.	,150,797	12	2,415,484	11	,039,872	1	,170,485	12	2,210,357
Diluted earnings per common share	\$	0.35	\$	0.29	\$	0.34	\$	0.41	\$	0.36	\$	0.40

For three and six months ended June 30, 2014, there were 683,054 and 558,054 stock options, respectively, for common stock that were not considered in computing diluted earnings per common share, because they were anti-dilutive. For three and six months ended June 30, 2013, there were 168,569 and 243,569 stock options, respectively, for common stock that were not considered in computing diluted earnings per common share, because they were anti-dilutive.

NOTE 17 OFF-BALANCE SHEET COMMITMENTS

Some financial instruments such as loan commitments, credit lines, letters of credit, and overdraft protection are issued to meet customer financing needs. These are agreements to provide credit or to support the credit of others, as long as conditions established in the contract are met, and usually have expiration dates. Commitments may expire without being used. Risk of credit loss exists up to the face amount of these instruments. The same credit policies are used to make such commitments as are used for loans, including obtaining collateral at exercise of the commitment.

The contractual amount of financial instruments with off-balance-sheet risk was as follows for the dates indicated:

X7				
Variable Rate	Fixed Rate	Variable Rate		
Rate Rate (In thousands)				
\$ 61,569	\$ 35,425	\$ 61,613		
283,545	3,403	268,669		
6,718	10	6,289		
	\$ 61,569 283,545	\$ 61,569 \$ 35,425 283,545 3,403		

Commitments to make loans are generally made for periods of 30 days or less.

As of June 30, 2014, total forward commitments were \$450.0 million. These commitments consisted of jumbo mortgage loan sale commitments of \$69.0 million, TBAs of \$351.0 million, best efforts of \$29.8 million, and other commitments of \$226 thousand. Additionally, the Company had IRLCs of \$281.2 million at June 30, 2014.

NOTE 18 RELATED-PARTY TRANSACTIONS

The Bank has granted loans to certain officers and directors and their related interests. Such loans amounted to \$200 thousand and \$748 thousand at June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013, respectively. These loans are made in the ordinary course of business and on substantially the same terms and conditions, including interest rates and collateral, as those of comparable transactions with non-insiders prevailing at the time, in accordance with the Bank s underwriting guidelines, and do not involve more than the normal risk of collectability or present other unfavorable features. The Bank has an Employee Loan Program (the Program) which offers executive officers, directors and principal shareholders that meet the eligibility requirements the opportunity to participate on the same terms as employees generally, provided that any loan to an executive officer, director or principal shareholder must be approved by the Bank s Board of Directors. The sole benefit provided under the Program is a reduction in loan fees.

Deposits from principal officers, directors, and their related interests amounted to \$2.4 million and \$10.5 million at June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013, respectively.

Transactions Involving Steven A. Sugarman. The following is a description of transactions involving the Company and certain entities affiliated with or relatives of Steven A. Sugarman, President and Chief Executive Officer of the Company and the Bank and a member of the Board of Directors of the Company and the Bank.

Palisades Lease Payment Reimbursements. The Company acquired its subsidiary, Palisades Group, LLC (Palisades) on September 10, 2013, at which time Palisades occupied premises in Santa Monica, California leased by COR Securities Holding, Inc. (CORSHI), of which Mr. Sugarman is the Chief Executive Officer as well as a shareholder (both directly and indirectly). In light of the benefit received by Palisades of its occupancy of the Santa Monica premises, the non-interested directors of the Company s Board ratified reimbursement to CORSHI for rental payments made for the Santa Monica premises for the period commencing September 16, 2013 through the last date Palisades occupies the premises. Palisades negotiated with an unaffiliated third party a lease for new premises and occupied those premises on June 27, 2014. On the same date, Palisades vacated the Santa Monica CORSHI premises.

The aggregate rent payments reimbursed to CORSHI from September 16, 2013 through December 30, 2013 were \$39,972 comprised of (i) \$5,661, the pro-rated base rent amount for the partial month of September 2013; (ii) \$11,324 per month in base rent for the months of October and November 2013, and (iii) \$11,663 per month in base rent for the month of December 2013.

Regarding the security deposit for the premises, after Palisades occupied the CORSHI premises, the Company reimbursed CORSHI relating to a security deposit amount for the premises of \$33,844. The Company received reimbursement of this security deposit amount from Palisades. For the months of January 1, 2014 through June 27, 2014, CORSHI granted Palisades a rent abatement equal to

50

Table of Contents

the \$33,844 security deposit and combined with additional payments, Palisades paid leasing cost totaling \$57,616 to CORSHI for that same time period. The Board s Compensation, Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee have monitored all the reimbursement costs and will review the aggregate reimbursement costs.

Palisades Consulting Agreement. As discussed above, the Company acquired its subsidiary, Palisades on September 16, 2013. Effective July 1, 2013, Palisades entered into a consulting agreement with Jason Sugarman, Mr. Sugarman s brother. Jason Sugarman provides advisory services to financial institutions and other institutional clients related to investments in residential mortgages, real estate and real estate related assets and Palisades entered into the agreement with Jason Sugarman to provide these types of consulting services. The consulting agreement is for a term of 5 years, with a minimum payment of \$30,000 owed at the end of each quarter for consulting services Jason Sugarman has provided Palisades. There is also the potential for additional bonus payments based on the nature of work performed and the financial results of Palisades. The aggregate amount of identified payments that will be paid by Palisades to Jason Sugarman under the five-year term of the consulting agreement will exceed \$600,000. The \$600,000 is the minimum amount owed but does not include any bonuses that may be earned under the agreement. For the year ended December 31, 2013 and the six months ended June 30, 2014, amounts earned by Jason Sugarman under the consulting agreement totaled \$120,662 and \$60,000, respectively. The consulting agreement may be terminated at any time by ether Palisades or Jason Sugarman upon 30 days prior written notice. The consulting agreement with Jason Sugarman was reviewed as a related party transaction and approved by the Compensation, Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee and approved by the disinterested directors of the Board.

CS Financial Acquisition. Certain relatives and entities affiliated with Mr. Sugarman received benefits as part of the CS Financial acquisition described in detail below under Transactions Involving Jeffrey T. Seabold.

Transactions Involving Jeffrey T. Seabold. The following is a description of transactions involving the Company and certain entities affiliated with Jeffrey T. Seabold, who currently is employed as Executive Vice President, Chief Lending Officer of the Company and the Bank and previously served as a director of the Company and the Bank.

CS Financial Acquisition. Effective October 31, 2013, the Company acquired CS Financial Inc. (CS Financial), a California corporation and Southern California-based mortgage banking firm controlled by Jeffrey T. Seabold and in which certain relatives and entities affiliated with Mr. Sugarman also own certain minority, non-controlling interests. The following is a description of the transaction.

CS Financial Service Agreement. On December 27, 2012, the Company entered into a Management Services Agreement (Services Agreement) with CS Financial. On December 27, 2012, Mr. Seabold was then a member of the Board of Directors of each of the Company and the Bank. Under the Services Agreement, CS Financial agreed to provide the Bank such reasonably requested financial analysis, management consulting, knowledge sharing, training services and general advisory services as the Bank and CS Financial mutually agreed upon with respect to the Bank s residential mortgage lending business, including strategic plans and business objectives, compliance function, monitoring, reporting and related systems, and policies and procedures, at a monthly fee of \$100,000. The Services Agreement was recommended by disinterested members of management of the Bank and negotiated and approved by special committees of the Board of Directors of each of the Company and the Bank (Special Committees), comprised exclusively of independent, disinterested directors of the Boards. Each of the Boards of Directors of the Bank and the Company also considered and approved the Services Agreement, upon the recommendation of the Special Committees.

On May 13, 2013, the Bank hired Mr. Seabold as Managing Director and Chief Lending Officer by entering into a three-year employment agreement with Mr. Seabold (the Employment Agreement). Simultaneously, the Bank terminated, with immediate effect, its Services Agreement with CS Financial. For the year ended December 31, 2013, the total compensation paid to CS Financial under the Services Agreement was \$439,000.

Option to Acquire CS Financial. Under the Employment Agreement, Mr. Seabold granted to the Company and the Bank an option (CS Call Option), to acquire CS Financial for a purchase price of \$10 million, payable pursuant to the terms provided under the Employment Agreement. Based upon the recommendation of the Special Committees, with the assistance of outside financial and legal advisors and consultants, the Boards of Directors of the Company and the Bank, with Mr. Sugarman recusing himself from the discussions and vote due to previously disclosed conflicts of interest, approved the recommendation of the Special Committees and, pursuant to a letter dated July 29, 2013, the Company indicated that the CS Call Option was being exercised by the Bank, subject to the negotiation and execution of definitive transaction documentation consistent with the applicable provisions of the Employment Agreement and the satisfaction of the terms and conditions set forth therein.

Merger Agreement. After exercise of the CS Call Option as described above, the Company and the Bank entered into an Agreement and Plan of Merger (Merger Agreement) with CS Financial, the shareholders of CS Financial (Sellers) and Mr. Seabold, as the Sellers Representative and completed its acquisition of CS Financial on October 31, 2013.

51

Subject to the terms and conditions set forth in the Merger Agreement, which was approved by the Board of Directors of each of the Company, the Bank and CS Financial, at the effective time of the Merger, the outstanding shares of common stock of CS Financial was converted into the right to receive in the aggregate: (1) upon the closing of the Merger, (a) 173,791 shares (Closing Date Shares) of voting common stock, par value \$0.01 per share, of the Company (Voting Common Stock), and (b) \$1,500,000 in cash and \$3,150,000 in the form of a noninterest-bearing note issued by the Company to Mr. Seabold that was due and paid by the Company on January 2, 2014; and (2) upon the achievement of certain performance targets by the Bank s Lending Division following the closing of the Merger that are set forth in the Merger Agreement, up to 92,781 shares (Performance Shares) of Voting Common Stock ((1) and (2), together, Merger Consideration).

Seller Stock Consideration. The Sellers under the Merger Agreement included Mr. Seabold, and the following relatives of Mr. Sugarman: Jason Sugarman (brother), Elizabeth Sugarman (sister-in-law), and Michael Sugarman (father), who each owned minority, non-controlling interests in CS Financial.

Upon the closing of the Merger and pursuant to the terms of the Merger Agreement, the aggregate shares of Voting Common Stock issued as the consideration to the Sellers was 173,791 shares, which was allocated by the Sellers and issued as follows: (i) 103,663 shares to Mr. Seabold, (ii) 16,140 shares to Jason Sugarman, (iii) 16,140 shares to Elizabeth Sugarman, (iv) 3,228 shares to Michael Sugarman, and (v) 34,620 shares to certain employees of CS Financial. Of the 103,663 shares to be issued to Mr. Seabold, as allowed under the Merger Agreement and in consideration of repayment of a certain debt incurred by CS Financial owed to an entity controlled by Elizabeth Sugarman, Mr. Seabold requested the Company to issue all 103,663 shares directly to Elizabeth Sugarman, and such shares were so issued by the Company to Elizabeth Sugarman.

Approval of the CS Call Option, Merger Agreement and Merger. All decisions and actions with respect to the exercise of the CS Agreement Option, the Merger Agreement and the Merger (including without limitation the determination of the Merger Consideration and the other material terms of the Merger Agreement) fall under the purview and authority of special committees of the Board of Directors of each of the Company and the Bank, which are each composed exclusively of independent, disinterested directors of such Boards of Directors, with the assistance of outside financial and legal advisors. Mr. Sugarman abstained from the vote of each of the Boards of Directors of the Company and the Bank to approve the Merger Agreement and the Merger.

Transaction Involving Halle Benett. On May 21, 2014, the Company issued 5,150,000 shares of its Voting Common Stock in an underwritten public offering and 772,500 shares of Voting Common Stock upon the exercise in full by the underwriters of the underwritten public offering of their 30-day over-allotment option. Halle Benett, a director of the Company and the Bank, became employed on April 1, 2014 as a Managing Director and Co-head of the Diversified Financials Group at Keefe, Bruyette & Woods, Inc., a Stifel company. Keefe, Bruyette & Woods, Inc., acted as one of the underwriters of the public offering and estimated that it will receive gross underwriting fees and commissions from the Company of approximately \$520,644 for its services as an underwriter.

Transaction Involving Former Chairman Timothy R. Chrisman. On May 15, 2014, the disinterested members of the Board of Directors of the Company approved a strategic advisor agreement of Chrisman & Co., pursuant to which Timothy R. Chrisman would provide strategic advisory services for the Company. On May 15, 2014, Mr. Chrisman retired from the Company Board upon expiration of the term of his directorship after the Company s 2014 Annual Meeting of shareholders. The initial term of the strategic advisor agreement is for a period of one year and, thereafter, the agreement may be extended on a month-to-month basis. For services performed during the initial term, a fixed annual advisory fee of \$200,000 will be paid to Chrisman & Co.

Transaction with TCW Shared Opportunity Fund V, L.P., a Greater than 5 percent Shareholder as of December 31, 2013. TCW Shared Opportunity Fund V, L.P. (TCW) initially became a holder of the Company s Voting Common Stock and non-voting common stock (Non-Voting Common Stock) as a lead investor in the November 2010 recapitalization of the Company (the Recapitalization). In connection with its investment in the Recapitalization, TCW also was issued by the Company an immediately exercisable five-year warrant (the TCW Warrant) to purchase 240,000 shares of Non-Voting Common Stock or, to the extent provided therein, shares of Voting Common Stock in lieu of Non-Voting Common Stock. TCW was issued shares of Non-Voting Common Stock in the Recapitalization because at that time, a controlling interest in TCW Asset Management Company, the investment manager to TCW, was held by a foreign banking organization, and in order to prevent TCW from being considered a bank holding company under the Bank Holding Company Act of 1956, as amended, the number of shares of Voting Common Stock it purchased in the Recapitalization had to be limited to 4.99 percent of the total number of shares of Voting Common Stock outstanding immediately following the Recapitalization. For the same reason, the TCW Warrant could be exercised by TCW for Voting Common Stock in lieu of Non-Voting Common Stock only to the extent TCW s percentage ownership of the Voting Common Stock at the time of exercise would be less than 4.99 percent as a result of dilution occurring from additional issuances of Voting Common Stock subsequent to the Recapitalization.

52

Table of Contents

In 2013, the foreign banking organization sold its controlling interest in TCW Asset Management Company, eliminating the need to limit TCW s percentage ownership of the Voting Common Stock to 4.99 percent. As a result, on May 29, 2013, the Company and TCW entered into a Common Stock Share Exchange Agreement, dated May 29, 2013 (Exchange Agreement), pursuant to which TCW may from time to time exchange its shares of Non-Voting Common Stock for shares of Voting Common Stock issued by the Company on a share-for-share basis, provided that immediately following any such exchange, TCW s percentage ownership of Voting Common Stock does not exceed 9.99 percent. The shares of Non-Voting Common Stock that may be exchanged by TCW pursuant to the Exchange Agreement include the shares of Non-Voting Common Stock it purchased in the Recapitalization, the additional shares of Non-Voting Common Stock TCW acquired subsequent to the Recapitalization (and may in the future acquire) pursuant to the Company s Dividend Reinvestment Plan and any additional shares of Non-Voting Common Stock that TCW acquires pursuant to its exercise of the TCW Warrant.

On June 3, 2013, TCW exchanged 550,000 shares of Non-Voting Common Stock for the same number of shares of Voting Common Stock. As a result of that exchange and based on a Schedule 13-F and 13-G TCW filed with the SEC during the first quarter of 2014, the Company believes that as of December 31, 2013 TCW held 1,078,250 shares of Voting Common Stock and 466,830 shares of Non-Voting Common Stock, plus the TCW Warrant under which up to 240,000 shares of Non-Voting Common Stock may be issued upon exercise and may thereafter be exchanged for shares of Voting Common Stock pursuant to the Exchange Agreement.

Securities Purchase Agreement with Patriot Financial Partners, L.P. and Patriot Financial Partners Parallel, L.P., a Greater than 5 percent Shareholder. As reported in a Schedule 13-D filed by with the SEC on December 10, 2013, Patriot Financial Partners, L.P and Patriot Financial Partners Parallel, L.P. (Patriot) hold 1,509,450 shares of the Company s Voting Common Stock. On April 22, 2014, the Company entered into a Securities Purchase Agreement (SPA) with Patriot pursuant to which the Company agreed to sell shares of Voting Common Stock to Patriot at a price (Per Share Purchase Price) of \$11.50 per share, subject to adjustment in the event the Company sells shares of Voting Common Stock in certain circumstances at a lower price prior to the closing of the pending acquisition of certain branches of Banco Popular North America by the Bank. The Company agreed to sell a number of shares of Voting Common Stock to Patriot equal to \$10,000,000 divided by the Per Share Purchase Price; provided that Patriot may purchase additional shares so that the percentage of the outstanding Voting Common Stock owned by Patriot immediately following the closing of the investment contemplated by its SPA will equal 9.9%. Based on the Voting Common Stock outstanding as of June 30, 2014 and based on Patriot becoming a 9.9% holder, the Company has calculated that the aggregate shares of Voting Common Stock to be issued to Patriot will be approximately 1,641,146 shares and, thereafter, the aggregate shares of Voting Common Stock held by Patriot will be approximately 3,150,596 shares, which includes the 1,641,146 newly issued shares and 1,509,450 shares of Voting Common Stock the Company believes is currently held by Patriot.

NOTE 19 SUBSEQUENT EVENTS

Management has evaluated subsequent events through the date of issuance of the financial data included herein. There have been no subsequent events occurred during such period that would require disclosure in this report or would be required to be recognized in the Consolidated Financial Statements (Unaudited) as of June 30, 2014.

53

ITEM 2 MANAGEMENT S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS CRITICAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Our financial statements are prepared in accordance with GAAP and general practices within the banking industry. Within these financial statements, certain financial information contains approximate measurements of financial effects of transactions and impacts at the Consolidated Statements of Financial Condition dates and our results of operations for the reporting period. As certain accounting policies require significant estimates and assumptions that have a material impact on the carrying value of assets and liabilities, we have established critical accounting policies to facilitate making the judgment necessary to prepare financial statements. Our critical accounting policies are described in the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements and in the Critical Accounting Policies section of Management s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations in our Annual Report on Form 10-K and in Note 1 to the Consolidated Financial Statements, Significant Accounting Policies in this Form 10-Q.

SELECTED FINANCIAL DATA

The following table presents certain selected financial data as of or for the periods indicated:

	As of or For the Three Month Ended June 30,			0,	As of or For the Ended Jui				
		2014	(h ·	2013	2014			2013	
Calcated financial and ition data.			(\$ in t	thousands, exce	ept pe	r share data)			
Selected financial condition data:	Ф.4	207.522	Ф.О	505 114	Φ.4	1 297 522	Ф.О	525 114	
Total assets		,386,522		2,535,114		1,386,522		,535,114	
Loans and leases receivable, net of allowance		2,579,586	1	,597,367		2,579,586	1	,597,367	
Loans held for sale	1	,095,741		257,949	1	,095,741		257,949	
Securities available-for-sale		233,013		106,751		233,013		106,751	
Cash and cash equivalents	2	258,051	•	462,335		258,051		462,335	
Deposits	3	5,347,355	2	2,109,831	3	3,347,355	2	,109,831	
Total borrowings		546,481		127,127		546,481		127,127	
Total equity		439,318		268,485		439,318		268,485	
Average balances:									
Average interest-earning assets		,858,772		,204,574		3,714,235		,944,529	
Average interest-bearing liabilities		,175,424		,909,023		3,060,109		,658,692	
Total average assets	4	,034,447	2	,301,382	3	3,882,154	2	,027,690	
Total average equity		385,098		203,873		357,511		197,921	
Selected operations data:									
Total interest income	\$	43,634	\$	26,741	\$	86,410	\$	45,909	
Total interest expense		8,059		5,116		15,650		8,925	
Provision for loan and lease losses		2,108		1,918		4,037		4,086	
Total non-interest income		35,372		26,072		60,650		44,000	
Total non-interest expense		60,465		39,594		118,233		69,152	
Income before income taxes		8,374		6,185		9,140		7,746	
Income tax expense		253		1,822		262		2,454	
Net income		8,121		4,363		8,878		5,292	
Dividends paid on preferred stock		910				1,820		288	
Net income available to common shareholders		7,211		4,363		7,058		5,004	
Basic earnings per total common share	\$	0.27	\$	0.35	\$	0.30	\$	0.41	
Diluted earnings per total common share	\$	0.27	\$	0.34	\$	0.30	\$	0.40	
Performance ratios:					·		·		
Return on average assets		0.81%		0.76%		0.46%		0.53%	
Return on average equity		8.46%		8.58%		5.01%		5.39%	
Dividend payout ratio (1)		44.44%		34.29%		80.00%		58.54%	
Interest rate spread information:		11.1170		31.2570		00.0076		30.3170	
Net interest spread		3.52%		3.80%		3.66%		3.67%	
Net interest margin (2)		3.70%		3.93%		3.84%		3.84%	
Ratio of operating expense to average total assets		6.01%		6.90%		6.14%		6.88%	
Efficiency ratio (3)		85.23%		83.01%		89.97%		85.39%	
Ratio of average interest-earning assets to average interest-bearing		03.2370		03.0170		07.7170		03.3770	
liabilities		121.52%		115.48%		121.38%		117.23%	
Credit quality:		121.3270		113.4070		121.36 /6		117.2370	
Nonperforming assets to total assets		0.96%		0.42%		0.96%		0.42%	
Allowance for loan and lease losses to nonperforming loans (4)		54.38%		185.28%		54.38%		185.28%	
Allowance for loan and lease losses to honperforming loans (4)									
	\$	0.87%	Ф	1.05%	Ф	0.87%	\$	1.05%	
Nonperforming loans	Ф	41,611	\$	9,164	\$	41,611	Ф	9,164	
Nonperforming assets		42,216		10,701		42,216		10,701	
Capital ratios:		10.02%		10.50%		10.020		10.500	
Equity to total assets at end of period		10.02%		10.59%		10.02%		10.59%	
Average equity to average assets		9.55%		8.86%		9.21%		9.76%	

- (1) Dividends declared per common share divided by basic earnings per share.
- (2) Net interest income divided by average interest-earning assets
- (3) Efficiency ratio represents noninterest expense as a percentage of net interest income plus noninterest income
- (4) The allowance for loan and lease losses were \$22.6 million and \$17.0 million at June 30, 2014 and 2013, respectively.

55

EXECUTIVE OVERVIEW

This overview of management s discussion and analysis highlights selected information in the financial results of the Company and may not contain all of the information that is important to you. For a more complete understanding of trends, commitments, uncertainties, liquidity, capital resources and critical accounting policies and estimates, you should carefully read this entire document. Each of these items could have an impact on the Company s financial condition and results of operations.

Banc of California, Inc. is a financial holding company and the parent of Banc of California, National Association, a national bank (the Bank), the Palisades Group, LLC, an SEC-registered investment advisor (TPG), and PTB Property Holdings, LLC, an entity formed to hold real estate, cash and fixed income investments (PTB). Prior to October 11, 2013, Banc of California, Inc. was a multi-bank holding company with two banking subsidiaries, Pacific Trust Bank, a federal savings bank (PacTrust Bank or Pacific Trust Bank) and The Private Bank of California (Beach Business Bank prior to July 1, 2013). On October 11, 2013, Banc of California, Inc. became a one-bank holding company when Pacific Trust Bank converted from a federal savings bank to a national bank and changed its name to Banc of California, National Association, and immediately thereafter The Private Bank of California was merged into Banc of California, National Association. On January 17, 2014, Banc of California, Inc. became a financial holding company.

The Company was incorporated under Maryland law in March 2002, and in July 2013, the Company changed its name from First PacTrust Bancorp, Inc. to Banc of California, Inc. and, as noted above, in October 2013, the Company s subsidiary banks merged to form a single, national bank subsidiary under the name Banc of California, National Association. The Bank has one wholly owned subsidiary, CS Financial, Inc., which was acquired on October 31, 2013.

Banc of California, Inc. is subject to regulation by the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System (the Federal Reserve Board or FRB), and the Bank is subject to regulation primarily by the Office of the Comptroller of the Currency (OCC). As a financial holding company, Banc of California, Inc. may engage in activities permissible for bank holding companies and may engage in other activities that are financial in nature or incidental or complementary to activities that are financial in nature, primarily securities, insurance and merchant banking activities.

The Bank offers a variety of financial services to meet the banking and financial needs of the communities we serve. The Bank is headquartered in Orange County, California and as of June 30, 2014, the Bank operated 17 branches in San Diego, Orange, and Los Angeles Counties in California and 60 producing loan production offices in California, Arizona, Oregon, Montana, Virginia, North Carolina, Colorado, Indiana, and Maryland.

The principal business of the Bank consists of attracting retail deposits from the general public and investing these funds primarily in commercial, consumer and real estate secured loans. The Bank solicits deposits in its market area and, to a lesser extent, from institutional depositors nationwide and may accept brokered deposits.

The Bank's deposit product and service offerings include checking, savings, money market, certificates of deposit, retirement accounts as well as mobile, online, cash and treasury management, card payment services, remote deposit, ACH origination, employer/employee retirement planning, telephone banking, automated bill payment, electronic statements, safe deposit boxes, direct deposit and wire transfers. Bank customers also have the ability to access their accounts through a nationwide network of over 30,000 surcharge-free ATMs.

2014 Highlights

Completed underwritten public offerings of common stock for gross proceeds of \$57.9 million and 8.00% tangible equity units for gross proceeds of \$69.0 million on May 21, 2014.

Announced a pending acquisition of Banco Popular s California branch network on April 22, 2014.

Completed the acquisition of RenovationReady® on January 31, 2014.

Total interest and dividend income for the three months ended June 30, 2014 increased by \$16.9 million, or 63.2 percent, to \$43.6 million from \$26.7 million for the three months ended June 30, 2013. For the six months ended June 30, 2014, total interest and dividend income increased by \$40.5 million, or 88.2 percent, to \$86.4 million from \$45.9 million for the six months ended June 30, 2013.

56

Table of Contents

Net interest margin was 3.70 percent and 3.93 percent for the three months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013, respectively, and 3.84 percent for the six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013.

Net interest income for the three months ended June 30, 2014 increased by \$14.0 million, or 64.5 percent, to \$35.6 million from \$21.6 million for the three months ended June 30, 2013. For the six months ended June 30, 2014, net interest income increased by \$33.8 million, or 91.3 percent, to \$70.8 million from \$37.0 million for the six months ended June 30, 2013.

Noninterest income for the three months ended June 30, 2014 increased by \$9.3 million, or 35.7 percent, to \$35.4 million from \$26.1 million for the three months ended June 30, 2013. For the six months ended June 30, 2014, noninterest income increased by \$16.7 million, or 37.8 percent, to \$60.7 million from \$44.0 million for the six months ended June 30, 2013. The Company recognized net gain on mortgage banking activities of \$26.1 million and \$20.3 million for the three months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013.

Noninterest expense for the three months ended June 30, 2014 increased by \$20.9 million, or 52.7 percent, to \$60.5 million from \$39.6 million for the three months ended June 30, 2013. For the six months ended June 30, 2014, noninterest expense increased by \$49.1 million, or 71.0 percent, to \$118.2 million from \$69.2 million for the six months ended June 30, 2013. The increase relates predominantly to a higher salaries and employee benefits expense related to increased headcount as a result of growth and the acquisitions the Company completed during 2013.

Total assets increased by \$758.5 million, or 20.9 percent, to \$4.39 billion at June 30, 2014 from \$3.63 billion at December 31, 2013, due primarily to an increase in loans held for sale and an increase in cash and cash equivalents. Average total assets increased to \$4.03 billion and \$3.88 billion for the three and six months ended June 30, 2014, respectively, from \$2.30 billion and \$2.03 billion for the three and six months ended June 30, 2013, respectively.

Loans and leases receivable, net of allowance for loan and lease losses, increased by \$152.3 million, or 6.3 percent, to \$2.58 billion at June 30, 2014 from \$2.43 billion at December 31, 2013 as a result of increased loan production. Loans held for sale increased \$379.0 million, 52.9 percent, to \$1.10 billion at June 30, 2014 from \$716.7 million at December 31, 2013 due to more originations than sales during the year. Average gross loans and leases increased to \$3.55 billion and \$3.42 billion for the three and six months ended June 30, 2014, respectively, from \$1.84 billion and \$1.63 billion for the three and six months ended June 30, 2013, respectively.

Total deposits increased by \$428.7 million, or 14.7 percent, to \$3.35 billion at June 30, 2014 from \$2.92 billion at December 31, 2013. Average total deposits increased to \$3.28 billion and \$3.15 billion for the three and six months ended June 30, 2014, respectively, from \$1.94 billion and \$1.67 billion for the three and six months ended June 30, 2013, respectively.

57

RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The following table presents condensed statements of operations for the periods indicated:

		Six Months Ended June 30,		
2014	2013	2014	2013	
			\$ 45,909	
8,059	5,116	15,650	8,925	
35,575	21,625	70,760	36,984	
2,108	1,918	4,037	4,086	
35,372	26,072	60,650	44,000	
60,465	39,594	118,233	69,152	
8,374	6,185	9,140	7,746	
253	1,822	262	2,454	
8,121	4,363	8,878	5,292	
910		1,820	288	
\$ 7,211	\$ 4,363	\$ 7,058	\$ 5,004	
\$ 0.27	\$ 0.35		\$ 0.41	
\$ 0.27	\$ 0.35	\$ 0.30	\$ 0.41	
\$ 0.27	\$ 0.35	\$ 0.30	\$ 0.41	
\$ 0.25	\$ 0.29	\$ 0.24	\$ 0.36	
	Jui 2014 (h \$ 43,634 8,059 35,575 2,108 35,372 60,465 8,374 253 8,121 910 \$ 7,211 \$ 0.27 \$ 0.27 \$ 0.27	(In thousands, ex \$ 43,634 \$ 26,741 8,059 5,116 35,575 21,625 2,108 1,918 35,372 26,072 60,465 39,594 8,374 6,185 253 1,822 8,121 4,363 910 \$ 7,211 \$ 4,363 \$ 0.27 \$ 0.35 \$ 0.27 \$ 0.35 \$ 0.27 \$ 0.35 \$ 0.27 \$ 0.35	June 30, June 2014 2014 2013 2014 (In thousands, except per share decept per shar	

For the three months ended June 30, 2014, the Company recorded net income of \$8.1 million, an increase of \$3.8 million over net income of \$4.4 million for the three months ended June 30, 2013. Preferred stock dividends were \$910 thousand and \$0 for the three months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013, respectively, and net income available to common shareholders was \$7.2 million and \$4.4 million for the three months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013, respectively.

For the six months ended June 30, 2014, the Company recorded net income of \$8.9 million, an increase of \$3.6 million over net income of \$5.3 million for the six months ended June 30, 2013. Preferred stock dividends were \$1.8 million and \$288 thousand for the six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013, respectively, and net income available to common shareholders was \$7.1 million and \$5.0 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013, respectively.

Net Interest Income

The following table presents interest income, average interest-earning assets, interest expense, average interest-bearing liabilities, and their correspondent yields and costs expressed both in dollars and rates for the three months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013:

		Thr 2014	Ended June 30,	2013		
	Average Balance	Interest	Yield/ Cost (\$ in tho	Average Balance usands)	Interest	Yield/ Cost
Interest-earning assets:			(4	,		
Gross loans and leases (1)	\$ 3,553,693	\$ 42,077	4.75%	\$ 1,843,645	\$ 26,153	5.69%
Securities	168,230	993	2.37%	102,880	369	1.44%
Other interest-earning assets (2)	136,849	564	1.65%	258,049	219	0.34%
Total interest-earning assets	3,858,772	43,634	4.54%	2,204,574	26,741	4.87%
Allowance for loan and lease losses	(20,567)	,		(16,546)		
BOLI and non-interest earning assets (3)	196,242			113,354		
Total assets	\$ 4,034,447			\$ 2,301,382		
Interest-bearing liabilities:						
Savings	\$ 990,894	2,425	0.98%	\$ 567,313	536	0.38%
Interest-bearing checking	660,341	1,864	1.13%	265,974	551	0.83%
Money market	603,917	639	0.42%	371,989	1,140	1.23%
Certificates of deposit	600,498	1,143	0.76%	574,158	1,076	0.75%
FHLB advances	226,429	99	0.18%	45,165	58	0.52%
Long-term debt and other interest-bearing liabilities	93,345	1,889	8.12%	84,424	1,755	8.34%
Total interest-bearing liabilities	3,175,424	8,059	1.02%	1,909,023	5,116	1.07%
Noninterest-bearing deposits	428,221			158,730		
Non-interest-bearing liabilities	45,704			29,756		
Total liabilities	3,649,349			2,097,509		
Total shareholders equity	385,098			203,873		
Total liabilities and shareholders equity	\$ 4,034,447			\$ 2,301,382		
Net interest income/spread		\$ 35,575	3.52%		\$ 21,625	3.80%
Net interest margin (4)			3.70%			3.93%
Ratio of interest-earning assets to interest-bearing liabilities	121.52%			115.48%		

⁽¹⁾ Gross loans and leases are net of deferred fees, related direct cost and discounts, but exclude the allowance for loan and lease losses.

Non-accrual loans and leases are included in the average balance. Loan (costs) fees of \$(14) thousand and \$229 thousand and accretion of discount on purchased loans of \$8.9 million and \$5.4 million for the three months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013, respectively, are included in the interest income.

⁽²⁾ Includes average balance of FHLB stock at cost and average time deposits with other financial institutions

⁽³⁾ Includes average balance of bank-owned life insurance of \$18.9 million and \$18.8 million for the three months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013, respectively

⁽⁴⁾ Annualized net interest income divided by average interest-earning assets

59

The following table presents interest income, average interest-earning assets, interest expense, average interest-bearing liabilities, and their correspondent yields and costs expressed both in dollars and rates for the six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013:

	Six Months Ended June 3 2014				0, 2013		
	Average Balance	Interest	Yield/ Cost	Average Balance	Interest	Yield/ Cost	
Interest-earning assets:							
Gross loans and leases (1)	\$ 3,422,420	\$ 83,607	4.93%	\$ 1,630,552	\$ 44,690	5.53%	
Securities	165,633	1,917	2.33%	109,955	867	1.59%	
Other interest-earning assets (2)	126,182	886	1.42%	204,022	352	0.35%	
Total interest-earning assets	3,714,235	86,410	4.69%	1,944,529	45,909	4.76%	
Allowance for loan and lease losses	(19,983)			(15,898)			
BOLI and non-interest earning assets (3)	187,902			99,059			
Total assets	\$ 3,882,154			\$ 2,027,690			
Interest-bearing liabilities:							
Savings	\$ 978,695	4,942	1.02%	\$ 401,258	861	0.43%	
Interest-bearing checking	626,919	3,515	1.13%	195,158	718	0.74%	
Money market	559,769	1,275	0.46%	334,061	1,496	0.90%	
Certificates of deposit	559,609	2,074	0.75%	593,096	2,227	0.76%	
FHLB advances	242,928	199	0.17%	50,044	121	0.49%	
Long-term debt and other interest-bearing liabilities	92,189	3,645	7.97%	85,075	3,502	8.30%	
Total interest-bearing liabilities	3,060,109	15,650	1.03%	1,658,692	8,925	1.09%	
Noninterest-bearing deposits	422,181			150,684			
Non-interest-bearing liabilities	42,353			20,393			
Total liabilities	3,524,643			1,829,769			
Total shareholders equity	357,511			197,921			
Total liabilities and shareholders equity	\$ 3,882,154			\$ 2,027,690			
Net interest income/spread		\$ 70,760	3.66%		\$ 36,984	3.67%	
Net interest margin (4)			3.84%			3.84%	
Ratio of interest-earning assets to interest-bearing liabilities	121.38%			117.23%			

⁽¹⁾ Gross loans and leases are net of deferred fees, related direct cost and discounts, but exclude the allowance for loan and lease losses.

Non-accrual loans and leases are included in the average balance. Loan fees of \$155 thousand and \$473 thousand and accretion of discount on purchased loans of \$19.3 million and \$8.0 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013, respectively, are included in the interest income.

⁽²⁾ Includes average balance of FHLB stock at cost and average time deposits with other financial institutions

⁽³⁾ Includes average balance of bank-owned life insurance of \$18.9 million and \$18.7 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013, respectively

⁽⁴⁾ Annualized net interest income divided by average interest-earning assets

Rate/Volume Analysis

The following table presents the changes in interest income and interest expense for major components of interest-earning assets and interest-bearing liabilities. Information is provided on changes attributable to (1) changes in volume multiplied by the prior rate, and (2) changes in rate multiplied by the prior volume. Changes attributable to both rate and volume which cannot be segregated have been allocated proportionately to the change due to volume and the change due to rate.

		Ionths Ended 2014 vs. 2013		Six Months Ended June 30, 2014 vs. 2013			
	Increase (Decrease) Due to		Net Increase	Increase (Net Increase	
	Volume	Rate	(Decrease) (In thou	Volume usands)	Rate	(Decrease)	
Interest-earning assets:			,	ĺ			
Gross loans and leases	\$ 20,855	\$ (4,931)	\$ 15,924	\$ 44,254	\$ (5,337)	\$ 38,917	
Securities	309	315	624	546	504	1,050	
Other interest-earning assets	(146)	491	345	(180)	714	534	
Total interest-earning assets	21,018	(4,125)	16,893	44,620	(4,119)	40,501	
Interest-bearing liabilities:							
Savings	604	1,285	1,889	2,103	1,978	4,081	
Interest-bearing checking	1,055	258	1,313	2,262	535	2,797	
Money market	484	(985)	(501)	723	(944)	(221)	
Certificates of deposit	50	17	67	(124)	(29)	(153)	
FHLB advances	101	(60)	41	203	(125)	78	
Long-term debt and other interest-bearing liabilities	182	(48)	134	285	(142)	143	
Total interest-bearing liabilities	2,476	467	2,943	5,452	1,273	6,725	
Net interest income	\$ 18,542	\$ (4,592)	\$ 13,950	\$ 39,168	\$ (5,392)	\$ 33,776	

Three Months Ended June 30, 2014 Compared to Three Months Ended June 30, 2013

Net interest income was \$35.6 million for the three months ended June 30, 2014, an increase of \$14.0 million, or 64.5 percent, from \$21.6 million for the three months ended June 30, 2013. The growth in net interest income from prior periods was largely due to higher interest income from loans partially offset by higher interest expense on deposits.

Interest income on total loans and leases was \$42.1 million for the three months ended June 30, 2014, an increase of \$15.9 million, or 60.9 percent, from \$26.2 million for the three months ended June 30, 2013. The increase in loan interest income was driven by a \$1.71 billion increase in total average gross loans and leases as a result of acquired loans from the PBOC acquisition of \$385.3 million, purchases of a seasoned SFR mortgage loan pool of \$477.3 million, and increases in residential mortgage loans held for sale.

Interest income on securities was \$993 thousand for the three months ended June 30, 2014, an increase of \$624 thousand, or 169.1 percent, from \$369 thousand for the three months ended June 30, 2013. The increases were mainly due to acquired securities from the PBOC acquisition of \$219.3 million and purchases of \$130.2 million during the three months ended June 30, 2014 to reduce excess liquidity from the common stock and tangible equity units offerings during that period.

Interest expense on interest-bearing deposits was \$6.1 million for the three months ended June 30, 2014, an increase of \$2.8 million, or 83.8 percent, from \$3.3 million for the three months ended June 30, 2013. The increase in average balance was mainly due to acquired interest-bearing deposits from the PBOC acquisition of \$325.8 million and deposits generated through strategic plans aiming to increase core deposits by launching interest-bearing core deposit products with enhanced features to attract high net worth depositors, partially offset by \$464.3 million of deposits sold to AWB. The increase in average cost was due to the higher interest rates on those deposits generated through strategic plans.

Interest expense on FHLB advances was \$99 thousand for the three months ended June 30, 2014, an increase of \$41 thousand, or 70.7 percent, from \$58 thousand for the three months ended June 30, 2013. The increase was due mainly to an increase of \$181.3 million in average balance, partially offset by a decrease in average rate resulting from the replacement of matured long-term advances with short-term advances.

Interest expense on long-term debt and other interest-bearing was \$1.9 million for the three months ended June 30, 2014, an increase of \$134 thousand, or 7.6 percent, from \$1.8 million for the three months ended June 30, 2013. The increase was due mainly to the utilization of federal funds sold and repurchase agreements and additional interest expense incurred on the Amortizing Notes issued as part of the tangible equity units.

61

Table of Contents

Six Months Ended June 30, 2014 Compared to Six Months Ended June 30, 2013

Net interest income was \$70.8 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014, an increase of \$33.8 million, or 91.3 percent, from \$37.0 million for the six months ended June 30, 2013. The growth in net interest income from prior periods was largely due to higher interest income from loans partially offset by higher interest expense on deposits.

Interest income on total loans and leases was \$83.6 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014, an increase of \$38.9 million, or 87.1 percent, from \$44.7 million for the six months ended June 30, 2013. The increase in loan interest income was driven by a \$1.79 billion increase in total average gross loans and leases as a result of acquired loans from the PBOC acquisition of \$385.3 million, purchases of the seasoned SFR mortgage loan pools of \$477.3 million, and increases in residential mortgage loans held for sale.

Interest income on securities was \$1.9 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014, an increase of \$1.1 million, or 121.1 percent, from \$867 thousand for the six months ended June 30, 2013. The increases were mainly due to acquired securities from the PBOC acquisition of \$219.3 million and purchases of \$153.9 million, partially offset by sales, calls, pay offs, and pay-downs of \$247.8 million.

Interest expense on interest-bearing deposits was \$11.8 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014, an increase of \$6.5 million, or 122.7 percent, from \$5.3 million for the six months ended June 30, 2013. The increase in average balance was mainly due to acquired interest-bearing deposits from the PBOC acquisition of \$325.8 million and deposits generated through strategic plans aiming to increase core deposits by launching interest-bearing core deposit products with enhanced features to attract high net worth depositors, partially offset by \$464.3 million of deposits sold to AWB. The increase in average cost was due to the higher interest rates on those deposits generated through strategic plans.

Interest expense on FHLB advances was \$199 thousand for the six months ended June 30, 2014, an increase of \$78 thousand, or 64.5 percent, from \$121 thousand for the six months ended June 30, 2013. The increase was due mainly to an increase of \$192.9 million in average balance, partially offset by a decrease in average rate resulting from the replacement of matured long-term advances with short-term advances.

Interest expense on long-term debt and other interest-bearing was \$3.6 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014, an increase of \$143 thousand, or 4.1 percent, from \$3.5 million for the six months ended June 30, 2013. The increase was due mainly to the utilization of federal funds sold and repurchase agreements and additional interest expense incurred on the Amortizing Debt from tangible equity units.

Provision for Loan and Lease Losses

Provisions for loan and lease losses are charged to operations at a level required to reflect probable incurred credit losses in the loan and lease portfolio. The Company provided \$2.1 million and \$1.9 million, respectively, for the three months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013, and \$4.0 million and \$4.1 million, respectively, for the six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013, to its provision for loan and lease losses.

On a quarterly basis, the Company evaluates the PCI loans and the loan pools for potential impairment. The Company provided \$125 thousand and \$559 thousand, respectively, for the three months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013, and \$125 thousand and \$998 thousand, respectively, for the six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013, to the provision for loan losses for the PCI loans. The provision for losses on PCI loans is the result of changes in expected cash flows, both amount and timing, due to loan payments and the Company s revised loss forecasts. The revisions of the loss forecasts were based on the results of management s review of the credit quality of the outstanding loans/loan pools and the analysis of the loan performance data since the acquisition of these loans. The Company will continue updating cash flow projections on PCI loans on a quarterly basis. Due to the uncertainty in the future performance of the PCI loans, additional impairments may be recognized in the future.

See further discussion in Item 2. Management s Discussion and Analysis - Allowance for Loan and Lease Losses.

62

Noninterest Income

The following table presents the breakdown of non-interest income for the periods indicated:

	Three Months Ended June 30,		Six Months E	Ended June 30,	
	2014	2013	2014	2013	
		(In tho	usands)		
Customer service fees	\$ 356	\$ 509	\$ 609	\$ 1,055	
Loan servicing income	774	458	2,027	646	
Income from bank owned life insurance	56	50	103	88	
Net gain on sale of securities available for sale	15	1	522	309	
Net gain on sale of loans	3,038	3,724	5,641	4,036	
Net gain on mortgage banking activities	26,133	20,261	43,457	36,631	
Other income	5,000	1,069	8,291	1,235	
Total noninterest income	\$ 35,372	\$ 26,072	\$ 60,650	\$ 44,000	

Three Months Ended June 30, 2014 Compared to Three Months Ended June 30, 2013

Noninterest income was \$35.4 million for the three months ended June 30, 2014, an increase of \$9.3 million, or 35.7 percent, from \$26.1 million for the three months ended June 30, 2013. The increase in noninterest income relates predominantly to increases in net gain on mortgage banking activities, other income, and loan servicing income, partially offset by less net gain on sale of loans.

Customer service fees were \$356 thousand for the three months ended June 30, 2014, a decrease of \$153 thousand, or 30.1 percent, from \$509 thousand for the three months ended June 30, 2013. The decrease was due mainly to the reduction in the number of customer deposit accounts as a result of the AWB branch sale in the fourth quarter of 2013.

Loan servicing income was \$774 thousand for the three months ended June 30, 2014, an increase of \$316 thousand, or 69.0 percent, from \$458 thousand for the three months ended June 30, 2013. The increase was due mainly to larger servicing unpaid principal balances as well as a sale of mortgage servicing rights during the three months ended June 30, 2014.

Net gain on the sale of loans was \$3.0 million for the three months ended June 30, 2014, a decrease of \$686 thousand, or 18.4 percent, from \$3.7 million for the three months ended June 30, 2013. The decrease was due to a large loan sale of seasoned SFR mortgage loan pools with a \$3.4 million gain during the three months ended June 30, 2013, partially offset by larger sales of jumbo mortgages during the three months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013, the Company sold \$223.7 million and \$24.4 million, respectively, of jumbo mortgages and recognized gains on sale of \$2.1 million and \$222 thousand, respectively,

During the three months ended June 30, 2014, the Bank originated \$715.1 million and sold \$651.0 million of conforming single family residential mortgage loans in the secondary market. The net gain and margin were \$23.2 million and 3.25 percent, respectively, and loan origination fees were \$2.9 million for the three months ended June 30, 2014. Included in the net gain is the initial capitalized value of our MSRs, which totaled \$5.9 million on loans sold to Fannie Mae, Freddie Mac and Ginnie Mae for the three ended June 30, 2014. During the three months ended June 30, 2013, the Bank originated \$534.8 million and sold \$397.4 million of conforming single family residential mortgage loans in the secondary market. The net gain and margin were \$17.5 million and 3.27 percent, respectively, and loan origination fees were \$2.8 million for the three months ended June 30, 2013. Included in the net gain is the initial capitalized value of our MSRs, which totaled \$1.8 million on loans sold to Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac for the three and six months ended June 30, 2013.

Other income was \$5.0 million for the three months ended June 30, 2014, an increase of \$3.9 million, or 367.7 percent, from \$1.1 million for the three months ended June 30, 2013. The increase is mainly due to additional broker fee income generated from non-bank subsidiaries that were acquired in the second half of 2013.

Six Months Ended June 30, 2014 Compared to Six Months Ended June 30, 2013

Noninterest income was \$60.7 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014, an increase of \$16.7 million, or 37.8 percent, from \$44.0 million for the six months ended June 30, 2013. The increase in noninterest income relates predominantly to increases in net gain on mortgage banking

activities, other income, net gain on sale of loans, and loan servicing income, partially offset by less customer service fees.

63

Customer service fees were \$609 thousand for the six months ended June 30, 2014, a decrease of \$446 thousand, or 42.3 percent, from \$1.1 million for the six months ended June 30, 2013. The decrease was due mainly to the reduction in the number of customer deposit accounts as a result of the AWB branch sale in the fourth quarter of 2013.

Loan servicing income was \$2.0 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014, an increase of \$1.4 million, or 213.8 percent, from \$646 thousand for the six months ended June 30, 2013. The increase was due mainly to an increase in the valuation of the Company s MSR as a result of the pending sale of a portion of the Company s servicing portfolio.

Net gain on sales of securities available for sale was \$522 thousand for the six months ended June 30, 2014, an increase of \$213 thousand, or 68.9 percent, from \$309 thousand for the six months ended June 30, 2013. During the six months ended June 30, 2014, the Company sold a portion of its securities, which led to higher realized gains during the quarter.

Net gain on the sale of loans was \$5.6 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014, an increase of \$1.6 million, or 39.8 percent, from \$4.0 million for the six months ended June 30, 2013. The increase was due to larger sales of jumbo mortgages during the six months ended June 30, 2014, partially offset by a large sale of seasoned SFR mortgage loan pools with a \$3.4 million gain during the six months ended June 30, 2013. During the six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013, the Company sold \$320.4 million and \$43.8 million, respectively, of jumbo mortgages and recognized gains on sale of \$3.0 million and \$396 thousand, respectively.

During the six months ended June 30, 2014, the Bank originated \$1.23 billion and sold \$1.18 billion of conforming single family residential mortgage loans in the secondary market. The net gain and margin were \$38.4 million and 3.13 percent, respectively, and loan origination fees were \$5.1 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014. Included in the net gain is the initial capitalized value of our MSRs, which totaled \$10.7 million on loans sold to Fannie Mae, Freddie Mac and Ginnie Mae for the six months ended June 30, 2014. During the six months ended June 30, 2013, the Bank originated \$867.6 million and sold \$729.0 million of conforming single family residential mortgage loans in the secondary market. The net gain and margin were \$32.1 million and 3.70 percent, respectively, and loan origination fees were \$4.6 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014. Included in the net gain is the initial capitalized value of our MSRs, which totaled \$2.6 million, on loans sold to Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac for the six months ended June 30, 2013.

Other income was \$8.3 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014, an increase of \$7.1 million, or 571.3 percent, from \$1.2 million for the six months ended June 30, 2013. The increase is mainly due to additional broker fee income generated from non-bank subsidiaries that were acquired in the second half of 2013.

Noninterest Expense

The following table presents the breakdown of non-interest expense for the periods indicated:

	Three Months Ended June 30, Six Months Ended June 30						
	2014	2013	2014	2013			
		(In th	iousands)				
Salaries and employee benefits, excluding commissions	\$ 29,784	\$ 18,971	\$ 57,634	\$ 34,278			
Commissions for mortgage banking activities	9,346	6,340	16,177	10,113			
Salaries and employee benefits	39,130	25,311	73,811	44,391			
Occupancy and equipment	7,425	3,630	15,962	6,823			
Professional fees	3,528	2,947	7,393	5,244			
Data processing	1,270	1,365	2,061	2,275			
Advertising	710	890	1,785	1,412			
Regulatory assessments	1,046	211	1,987	592			
Loan servicing and foreclosure expense	175	148	350	352			
Operating loss on equity investment	161	131	335	290			
Valuation allowance for other real estate owned				79			
Net (gain) loss on sales of other real estate owned		(37)		(151)			
Provision for loan repurchases	330	732	901	988			
Amortization of intangible assets	944	367	1,883	734			
All other expense	5,746	3,899	11,765	6,123			

Total noninterest expense \$60,465 \$39,594 \$ 118,233 \$ 69,152

64

Table of Contents

Three Months Ended June 30, 2014 Compared to Three Months Ended June 30, 2013

Noninterest expense was \$60.5 million for the three months ended June 30, 2014, an increase of \$20.9 million, or 52.7 percent, from \$39.6 million for the three months ended June 30, 2013. The increase in noninterest expense relates predominantly to the bank and non-bank acquisitions by the Company along with growth related to the mortgage banking strategy.

Total salaries and employee benefits including commissions was \$39.1 million for the three months ended June 30, 2014, an increase of \$13.8 million, or 54.6 percent, from \$25.3 million for the three months ended June 30, 2013. The increase was due mainly to additional compensation expense related to an increase in the number of full-time employees resulting from the recent acquisitions, as well as expansion in mortgage banking activities, primarily at Banc Home Loans. Commission expense, which is a loan origination variable expense, related to mortgage banking activities, totaled \$9.3 million and \$6.3 million for the three months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013, respectively. Total originations of single family residential mortgage loans for the three months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013 totaled \$715.1 million and \$534.8 million, respectively.

Occupancy and equipment expenses was \$7.4 million for the three months ended June 30, 2014, an increase of \$3.8 million, or 104.5 percent, from \$3.6 million for the three months ended June 30, 2013. The increase was due mainly to increased building and maintenance costs associated with new branch locations from the PBOC acquisition, additional facilities costs associated with the TPG and CS acquisitions, and new mortgage banking loan production offices.

Professional fees was \$3.5 million for the three months ended June 30, 2014, an increase of \$581 thousand, or 19.7 percent, from \$2.9 million for the three months ended June 30, 2013. The increases were mainly due to higher accounting, legal and consulting costs associated with the Company s recent acquisitions and growth.

Advertising costs was \$710 thousand for the three months ended June 30, 2014, a decrease of \$180 thousand, or 20.2 percent, from \$890 thousand for the three months ended June 30, 2013. The increases were mainly due to the overall expansion of the Company s business footprint.

Regulatory assessment was \$1.0 million for the three months ended June 30, 2014, an increase of \$835 thousand, or 395.7 percent, from \$211 thousand for the three months ended June 30, 2013. The increase was due to year-over-year balance sheet growth.

Provision for loan repurchases was \$330 thousand and \$732 thousand for the three months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013, respectively. Additionally, the Company provided initial provision for loan repurchases of \$638 thousand against net gain on mortgage banking activities during the three months ended June 30, 2014. The increase was mainly due to increased volume of mortgage loan originations at the Bank.

Amortization of intangible was \$944 thousand for the three months ended June 30, 2014, an increase of \$577 thousand, or 157.2 percent, from \$367 thousand for the three months ended June 30, 2013. The increase was due to the amortization of PBOC core deposit intangibles that were acquired in the third quarter of last year.

Other expenses was \$5.7 million for the three months ended June 30, 2014, an increase of \$1.8 million, or 47.4 percent, from \$3.9 million for the three months ended June 30, 2013. The increase was mainly due to costs associated with the growth in mortgage banking activity and an increase in loan sub-servicing expenses due to the increase in loan portfolio.

Six Months Ended June 30, 2014 Compared to Six Months Ended June 30, 2013

Noninterest expense was \$118.2 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014, an increase of \$49.1 million, or 71.0 percent, from \$69.2 million for the six months ended June 30, 2013. The increase in noninterest expense relates predominantly to the bank and non-bank acquisitions by the Company along with growth related to the mortgage banking strategy.

Total salaries and employee benefits including commissions was \$73.8 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014, an increase of \$29.4 million, or 66.3 percent, from \$44.4 million for the six months ended June 30, 2013. The increase was due mainly to additional compensation expense related to an increase in the number of full-time employees resulting from the recent acquisitions, as well as expansion in mortgage banking activities, primarily at Banc Home Loans. Commission expense, which is a loan origination variable expense related to mortgage banking activities, totaled \$16.2 million and \$10.1 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013, respectively. Total originations of single family residential mortgage loans for the six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013 were \$1.23 billion and \$867.6 million, respectively.

65

Occupancy and equipment expenses were \$16.0 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014, an increase of \$9.1 million, or 133.9 percent, from \$6.8 million for the six months ended June 30, 2013. The increase was due mainly to increased building and maintenance costs associated with new branch locations from the PBOC acquisition, additional facilities costs associated with the TPG and CS Financial acquisitions, and new mortgage banking loan production offices.

Professional fees were \$7.4 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014, an increase of \$2.1 million, or 41.0 percent, from \$5.2 million for the six months ended June 30, 2013. The increases were mainly due to higher accounting, legal and consulting costs associated with the Company s recent acquisitions and growth.

Advertising costs were \$1.8 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014, an increase of \$373 thousand, or 26.4 percent, from \$1.4 million for the six months ended June 30, 2013. The increases were mainly due to the overall expansion of the Company s business footprint.

Regulatory assessment was \$2.0 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014, an increase of \$1.4 million, or 235.6 percent, from \$592 thousand for the six months ended June 30, 2013. The increase was due to year-over-year balance sheet growth.

Provision for loan repurchases was \$901 thousand and \$988 thousand for the six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013, respectively. Additionally, the Company provided initial provision for loan repurchases of \$638 thousand against net gain on mortgage banking activities during the six months ended June 30, 2014. The increase was mainly due to increased volume of mortgage loan originations at the Bank.

Amortization of intangible was \$1.9 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014, an increase of \$1.1 million, or 156.5 percent, from \$734 thousand for the six months ended June 30, 2013. The increase was due to the amortization of PBOC core deposit intangibles that were acquired in the third quarter of last year.

Other expenses were \$11.8 million for the six months ended June 30, 2014, an increase of \$5.6 million, or 92.1 percent, from \$6.1 million for the six months ended June 30, 2013. The increase was mainly due to costs associated with the growth in mortgage banking activity and an increase in loan sub-servicing expenses due to the increase in loan portfolio.

Income Tax Expense

For the three months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013, income tax expense was \$253 thousand and \$1.8 million, respectively, and the effective tax rate was 3.0 percent and 29.5 percent, respectively. For the six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013, income tax expense was \$262 thousand and \$2.5 million, respectively, and the effective tax rate was 2.9 percent and 31.7 percent, respectively. The Company s effective tax rate decreased due to the release of a portion of the valuation allowance established in 2013. Due to the inability to reliably estimate the income for the year, the Company has used the year to date effective tax rate as the best estimate of the annual effective tax rate, under ASC 740-270-30.

The Company accounts for income taxes by recognizing deferred tax assets and liabilities based upon temporary differences between the amounts for financial reporting purposes and tax basis of its assets and liabilities. A valuation allowance is established when necessary to reduce deferred tax assets when it is more-likely-than-not that a portion or all of the net deferred tax assets will not be realized. In assessing the realization of deferred tax assets, management evaluates both positive and negative evidence, including the existence of any cumulative losses in the current year and the prior two years, the amount of taxes paid in available carry-back years, the forecasts of future income, applicable tax planning strategies, and assessments of current and future economic and business conditions. This analysis is updated quarterly and adjusted as necessary. As of June 30, 2014, the Company had a net deferred tax asset of \$2.5 million, net of a \$13.0 million valuation allowance and as of December 31, 2013, the Company had a net deferred tax asset of \$0, net of a \$17.3 million valuation allowance.

The Company adopted the provisions of ASC 740-10-25 (formally FIN 48), which relates to the accounting for uncertainty in income taxes recognized in an enterprise s financial statements on January 1, 2007. ASC 740-10-25 prescribes a threshold and a measurement process for recognizing in the financial statements a tax position taken or expected to be taken in a tax return and also provides guidance on de-recognition, classification, interest and penalties, accounting in interim periods, disclosure and transition. The Company had unrecognized tax benefits of \$2.2 million at June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013. The Company does not expect the total amount of unrecognized tax benefits to significantly change in the next twelve months. As of June 30, 2014, the total unrecognized tax benefit that, if recognized, would impact the effective tax rate is \$102 thousand. In the event we are assessed interest and/or penalties by federal or state tax authorities, such amounts will be classified in the consolidated financial statements as income tax expense. At June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013, the Company had \$10 thousand accrued interest or penalties.

66

The Company and its subsidiaries are subject to U.S. Federal income tax as well as income tax of multiple state jurisdictions. The Company is no longer subject to examination by U.S. Federal taxing authorities for years before 2010 (except for Gateway Bancorp s pre-acquisition federal tax return, which is currently under exam by the Internal Revenue Service for the 2008 and 2009 tax years). The Company is currently under examination by the Internal Revenue Service for the years ended December 31, 2010 and December 31, 2011. The statute of limitations for the assessment of California Franchise taxes has expired for tax years before 2009 (other state income and franchise tax statutes of limitations vary by state).

FINANCIAL CONDITION

Total assets increased by \$758.5 million, or 20.9 percent, to \$4.39 billion at June 30, 2014, compared to \$3.63 billion at December 31, 2013. The increase in total assets was due primarily to a \$379.0 million increase in loans held for sale, a \$147.9 million increase in cash and cash equivalents, a \$63.0 million increase in securities available for sale and a \$152.3 million increase in loans and lease receivable, net of allowance.

Investment Securities

The primary goal of our investment securities portfolio is to provide a relatively stable source of income while maintaining an appropriate level of liquidity. Investment securities provide a source of liquidity as collateral for repurchase agreements and for certain public funds deposits. Investment securities classified as available-for-sale are carried at their estimated fair values with the changes in fair values recorded in accumulated other comprehensive income, as a component of shareholders—equity. All investment securities have been classified as available-for-sale securities as of June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013.

Total investment securities available-for-sale increased by \$63.0 million, or 37.0 percent, to \$233.0 million at June 30, 2014, compared to \$170.0 million at December 31, 2013, due to purchases of \$131.4 million, partially offset by sales of \$51.7 million, principal payments of \$16.8 million, and calls and pay-offs of \$1.1 million. Investment securities had a net unrealized gain of \$113 thousand at June 30, 2014, compared to a net unrealized loss of \$1.5 million at December 31, 2013.

The following table presents the amortized cost and fair value of the available-for-sale investment securities portfolio and the corresponding amounts of gross unrealized gains and losses recognized in accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) as of the dates indicated:

	Amortized Cost	Gross Unrealized Gains (In the	Gross Unrealized Losses ousands)	Fair Value		
June 30, 2014:		(In the	usurus)			
Available for sale						
SBA loan pools securities	\$ 1,749	\$ 6	\$	\$ 1,755		
U.S. government-sponsored entities and agency securities	1,934	36		1,970		
Private label residential mortgage-backed securities	4,114	13	(18)	4,109		
Agency mortgage-backed securities	225,103	879	(803)	225,179		
Total securities available for sale	\$ 232,900	\$ 934	\$ (821)	\$ 233,013		
December 31, 2013:						
Available for sale						
SBA loan pools securities	\$ 1,794	\$	\$ (58)	\$ 1,736		
U.S. government-sponsored entities and agency securities	1,928		(8)	1,920		
Private label residential mortgage-backed securities	14,653	135	(36)	14,752		
Agency mortgage-backed securities	153,134	299	(1,819)	151,614		
Total securities available for sale	\$ 171,509	\$ 434	\$ (1,921)	\$ 170,022		

67

The following table presents the amortized cost and fair value of the available-for-sale securities portfolio by expected maturity. In the case of residential mortgage-backed securities and SBA loan pool securities, expected maturities may differ from contractual maturities because borrowers generally have the right to call or prepay obligations with or without call or prepayment penalties. For that reason, mortgage-backed securities and SBA loan pool securities are not included in the maturity categories.

	June 30, 2014		
	Amortized		
	Cost	Fair Value	
	(In thousands)		
Maturity:			
Available for sale			
Within one year	\$	\$	
One to five years			
Five to ten years	1,934	1,970	
Greater than ten years			
SBA loan pools, private label residential mortgage backed and agency mortgage-backed			
securities	230,966	231,043	
Total	\$ 232,900	\$ 233,013	

At June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013, there were no holdings of any one issuer, other than the U.S. Government and its agencies, in an amount greater than 10 percent of shareholders equity.

The following table presents proceeds from sales and calls of securities and the associated gross gains and losses realized through earnings upon the sale of available for sale securities for the periods indicated:

	Three Mon June	Six Months Ended June 30,		
	2014	2013 (In the	2014 ousands)	2013
Gross realized gains on sales of securities available for sale	\$ 15	\$ 1	\$ 560	\$ 309
Gross realized losses on sales of securities available for sale			(38)	
Net realized gains on sales of securities available for sale	\$ 15	\$ 1	\$ 522	\$ 309
Proceeds from sales of securities available for sale	\$ 1,272	\$ 475	\$ 52,245	\$ 8,539
Tax expense on sales of securities available for sale	\$	\$	\$	\$

Securities available for sale with carrying values of \$7.5 million and \$63.0 million as of June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013, respectively, were pledged to secure FHLB advances, public deposits and for other purposes as required or permitted by law.

The following table summarizes the investment securities with unrealized losses at June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013, respectively, by security type and length of time in a continuous unrealized loss position:

	Less Than Fair Value	Un	lonths Gross realized Losses	12 Months Fair Value (In tho	Uni I	Gross realized Losses	To Fair Value	Un	Gross realized Losses
June 30, 2014:				`		<i>'</i>			
Available for sale									
SBA loan pools securities	\$	\$		\$	\$		\$	\$	
U.S. government-sponsored entities and agency securities									
Private label residential mortgage-backed securities	556		(12)	1,688		(6)	2,244		(18)
Agency mortgage-backed securities	77,343		(486)	17,919		(317)	95,262		(803)
Total securities available for sale	\$ 77,899	\$	(498)	\$ 19,607	\$	(323)	\$ 97,506	\$	(821)
December 31, 2013:									
Available for sale									
SBA loan pools securities	\$ 1,736	\$	(58)	\$	\$		\$ 1,736	\$	(58)
U.S. government-sponsored entities and agency securities	1,920		(8)				1,920		(8)
Private label residential mortgage-backed securities	2,064		(11)	3,913		(25)	5,977		(36)
Agency mortgage-backed securities	114,104		(1,790)	1,821		(29)	115,925		(1,819)
Total securities available for sale	\$ 119,824	\$	(1,867)	\$ 5,734	\$	(54)	\$ 125,558	\$	(1,921)

The Company did not record other-than-temporary impairment (OTTI) for securities available for sale for the three and six months ended June 30, 2014 and 2013.

At June 30, 2014, the Company s securities available for sale portfolio consisted of 86 securities, 47 of which were in an unrealized loss position. The unrealized losses are related to an overall increase in interest rates and a decrease in prepayment speeds of the agency mortgage-backed securities.

The Company s private label residential mortgage-backed securities in unrealized loss positions had fair values of \$2.2 million with unrealized losses of \$18 thousand at June 30, 2014. The Company s agency residential mortgage-backed securities in unrealized loss positions had fair values of \$95.3 million with unrealized losses of \$803 thousand at June 30, 2014. The Company s private label residential mortgage-backed securities in unrealized loss positions had fair values of \$6.0 million with unrealized losses of \$36 thousand at December 31, 2013. The Company s agency residential mortgage-backed securities in unrealized loss positions had fair values of \$115.9 million with unrealized losses of \$1.8 million at December 31, 2013.

The Company monitors to ensure it has adequate credit support and as of June 30, the Company does not have the intent to sell these securities and it is not likely that it will be required to sell the securities before their anticipated recoveries. Of the Company s \$233.0 million securities portfolio, \$231.5 million were rated AAA, AA or A, and \$1.5 million were rated BBB based on the most recent credit rating from the rating agencies as of June 30, 2014. The Company considers the lowest credit rating for identification of potential OTTI.

Loans Held for Sale

Loans held for sale totaled \$1.10 billion at June 30, 2014 compared to \$716.7 million at December 31, 2013. The loans held for sale consisted of \$244.8 million and \$192.6 million carried at fair value, respectively, and \$851.0 million and \$524.1 million carried at lower of cost or fair value, respectively, at June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013.

The loans carried at fair value represent conforming single family residential mortgage loans originated by the Bank that are sold into the secondary market on a whole loan basis. Some of these loans are expected to be sold to Fannie Mae, Freddie Mac and Ginnie Mae on a servicing retained basis. The servicing of these loans is performed by a third party sub-servicer. These loans increased by \$52.2 million to \$244.8 million

at June 30, 2014 due mainly to originations of \$1.25 billion, partially offset by sales of \$1.21 billion.

69

Loans held for sale carried at the lower of cost or fair value are mainly non-conforming jumbo mortgage loans that are originated to sell in pools, unlike the loans individually originated to sell into the secondary market on a whole loan basis. These loans increased by \$326.8 million to \$851.0 million at June 30, 2014, due mainly to originations of \$728.5 million, loans transferred from loans and leases held for investment of \$62.0 million, and partially offset by sales of \$332.0 million and other net amortizations and loans transferred back to loans and leases held for investment of \$94.8 million.

Loans and Leases Receivable

The following table presents the composition of the Company s loan and lease portfolio as of the dates indicated:

	June 30, 2014	December 31, 2013 (In thousan	Amount Change	Percentage Change
Commercial:				
Commercial and industrial	\$ 368,540	\$ 287,771	\$ 80,769	28.1%
Commercial real estate	535,744	529,883	5,861	1.1%
Multi-family	234,179	141,580	92,599	65.4%
SBA	28,684	27,428	1,256	4.6%
Constructions	30,761	24,933	5,828	23.4%
Lease financing	57,754	31,949	25,805	80.8%
Consumer:				
Single family residential mortgage	1,078,827	1,138,836	(60,009)	-5.3%
Green Loans (HELOC) first liens	133,986	147,705	(13,719)	-9.3%
Green Loans (HELOC) second liens	4,962	5,289	(327)	-6.2%
Other consumer	128,776	110,737	18,039	16.3%
Gross loans and leases	2,602,213	2,446,111	156,102	6.4%
Allowance for loan and lease losses	(22,627)	(18,805)	(3,822)	20.3%
Loans and leases receivable, net	\$ 2,579,586	\$ 2,427,306	\$ 152,280	6.3%

Seasoned SFR Mortgage Loan Acquisitions

In 2014, the Company did not acquire any additional seasoned SFR mortgage loan pools.

During the year ended December 31, 2013, the Company completed five seasoned SFR mortgage loan pool acquisitions with unpaid principal balances and fair values of \$1.02 billion and \$849.9 million, respectively, at their respective acquisition dates. These loan pools had unpaid principal balance and fair values of \$731.8 million and \$644.8 million, respectively, at June 30, 2014. These loan pools generally consist of re-performing residential mortgage loans whose characteristics and payment history were consistent with borrowers that demonstrated a willingness and ability to remain in the residence pursuant to the current terms of the mortgage loan agreement. The Company was able to acquire these loans at a significant discount to both current property value at acquisition and note balance. The Company determined that certain loans in these seasoned SFR mortgage loan acquisitions reflect credit quality deterioration since origination and it was probable, at acquisition, that all contractually required payments would not be collected. The unpaid principal balances and fair values of these loans at the respective dates of acquisition were \$473.9 million and \$342.1 million, respectively. At June 30, 2014, the unpaid principal balance and carrying value of these loans were \$294.3 million and \$240.4 million, respectively.

For each acquisition the Company was able to utilize its background in mortgage credit analysis to re-underwrite the borrower's credit to arrive at what it believes to be an attractive risk adjusted return for a highly collateralized investment in performing mortgage loans. The acquisition program implemented and executed by the Company involved a multifaceted due diligence process that included compliance reviews, title analyses, review of modification agreements, updated property valuation assessments, collateral inventory and other undertakings related to the scope of due diligence. In aggregate, the purchase price of the loans was less than 61.1 percent of current property value at the time of acquisition based on a third party broker price opinion, and less than 83.1 percent of note balance at the time of acquisition. At the time of acquisition, approximately 86.3 percent of the mortgage loans by current principal balance (excluding any forbearance amounts) had the original terms modified at some point since origination by a prior owner or servicer. The mortgage loans had a current weighted average interest rate of

4.03 percent, determined by current principal balance. The weighted average credit score of the borrowers comprising the mortgage loans at or near the time of acquisition determined by current principal balance and excluding those with no credit score on file was 655. The average property value determined by a broker price opinion obtained by third party licensed real estate professionals at or around the time of acquisition was \$292 thousand. Approximately 89.6 percent of the borrowers by current principal balance had made at least 12 monthly payments in the 12 months preceding the trade

70

date (or, in some cases calculated as making 11 monthly payments in the 11 months preceding the trade date), and 94.0 percent had made nine monthly payments in the nine months preceding the trade date. The mortgage loans are secured by residences located in all 50 states and Washington DC, with California being the largest state concentration representing 37.4 percent of the note balance, and with no other state concentration exceeding 10.0 percent based upon the current note balance.

At June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013, approximately 5.51 percent and 5.63 percent of unpaid principal balance of these loans were delinquent 60 or more days, respectively, and 1.48 percent and 1.37 percent were in bankruptcy or foreclosure, respectively. During the three months ended June 30, 2014, delinquencies on seasoned SFR loan pools decreased due to a sale of a small portion of these loans.

As part of the acquisition program, the Company may sell from time to time seasoned SFR mortgage loans that do not meet the Company s investment standards. The Company sold seasoned SFR mortgage loans with unpaid principal balances and carrying values of \$2.9 million and \$1.8 million, respectively, during the three months ended June 30, 2014 and \$47.1 million and \$33.0 million, respectively, during the six months ended June 30, 2014.

The following table presents the outstanding balance and carrying amount of PCI loans and leases as of dates indicated:

	June 30	0, 2014	December	r 31, 2013
	Outstanding Carrying Balance Amount (In thou		Outstanding Balance ousands)	Carrying Amount
Commercial:				
Commercial and industrial	\$ 2,123	\$ 1,429	\$ 5,838	\$ 4,028
Commercial real estate	17,001	14,576	17,682	15,014
SBA	4,573	3,420	4,940	3,688
Consumer:				
Single family residential mortgage	364,305	284,083	414,341	314,820
Other consumer	1,931	1,549	2,134	1,736
Total	\$ 389,933	\$ 305,057	\$ 444,935	\$ 339,286

Seasoned SFR Mortgage Loan Acquisition Due Diligence

The acquisition program implemented and executed by the Company involved a multifaceted due diligence process that included compliance reviews, title analyses, review of modification agreements, updated property valuation assessments, collateral inventory and other undertakings related to the scope of due diligence. Prior to acquiring mortgage loans, the Company, its affiliates, sub-advisors or due diligence partners typically will review the loan portfolio and conduct certain due diligence on a loan by loan basis according to its proprietary diligence plan. This due diligence encompasses analyzing the title, subordinate liens and judgments as well as a comprehensive reconciliation of current property value. The Company, its affiliates, and its sub-advisors prepare a customized version of its diligence plan for each mortgage loan pool being reviewed that is designed to address certain identified pool specific risks. The diligence plan generally reviews several factors, including but not limited to, obtaining and reconciling property value, confirming chain of titles, reviewing assignments, confirming lien position, confirming regulatory compliance, updating borrower credit, certifying collateral, and reviewing servicing notes. In certain transactions, a portion of the diligence may be provided by the seller. In those instances, the Company reviews the mortgage loan portfolio to confirm the accuracy of the provided diligence information and supplements as appropriate.

As part of the confirmation of property values in the diligence process, the Company conducts independent due diligence on the individual properties and borrowers prior to the acquisition of the mortgage loans. In addition, market conditions, regional mortgage loan information and local trends in home values, coupled with market knowledge, are used by the Company in calculating the appropriate additional risk discount to compensate for potential property declines, foreclosures, defaults or other risks associated with the mortgage loan portfolio to be acquired. Typically, the Company may enter into one or more agreements with affiliates or third parties to perform certain of these due diligence tasks with respect to acquiring potential mortgage loans.

Non-Traditional Mortgage Portfolio

The Company s non-traditional mortgage (NTM) portfolio is comprised of three interest only products: Green Account Loans (Green Loans), hybrid interest only fixed or adjustable rate mortgage (Interest Only) loans and a small number of additional loans with the potential for negative amortization. As of June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013, the non-traditional mortgage loans totaled \$321.6 million, or 12.4 percent of the total gross loan portfolio, and \$309.6 million, or 12.7 percent of the total gross loan portfolio, respectively. Total NTM portfolio increased by \$12.0 million, or 3.9 percent during the period. The following table presents the composition of the NTM portfolio as of the dates indicated:

The following table presents the composition of the NTM portfolio as of the dates indicated:

	June 30, 2014				December 31, 2013					
	Count	Amount	Percent (\$ in tho	Count (usand)	Amount	Percent				
Green Loans (HELOC) first liens	156	\$ 133,986	41.7%	173	\$ 147,705	47.6%				
Interest-only first liens	210	168,141	52.2%	244	139,867	45.2%				
Negative amortization	33	14,368	4.5%	37	16,623	5.4%				
Total NTM first liens	399	316,495	98.4%	454	304,195	98.2%				
Green Loans (HELOC) second liens	20	4,962	1.5%	23	5,289	1.7%				
Interest-only second liens	1	113	0.1%	1	113	0.1%				
Total NTM second liens	21	5,075	1.6%	24	5,402	1.8%				
Total NTM loans	420	\$ 321,570	100.0%	478	\$ 309,597	100.0%				
Total gross loan portfolio		\$ 2,602,213			\$ 2,446,111					
% of NTM to total gross loan portfolio		12.4%			12.7%					

The initial credit guidelines for the non-traditional mortgage portfolio were established based on borrower Fair Isaac Company (FICO) score, loan-to-value (LTV), property type, occupancy type, loan amount, and geography. Additionally from an ongoing credit risk management perspective, the Company has determined that the most significant performance indicators for NTMs to be loan-to-value and FICO scores. On a semi-annual basis, the Company performs loan reviews of the NTM loan portfolio, which includes refreshing FICO scores on the Green Loans and HELOCs and ordering third party automated valuation models (AVM) to confirm collateral values.

LTV represents current unpaid principal balance divided by estimated property value. The following table presents the single family residential NTM first lien portfolio by LTV at the dates indicated:

		Green			Interest On	ly	Neg	ative Amor	tization		Total	
	Count	Amount	Percent	Count	Amount	Percent	Count	Amount	Percent	Count	Amount	Percent
T 20 2014						(\$ in thou	isana)					
June 30, 2014:												
LTV s (1)												
< 61	83	\$ 80,922	60.4%	67	\$ 85,050	50.5%	15	\$ 7,459	51.9%	165	\$ 173,431	54.7%
61 80	46	35,886	26.8%	41	46,669	27.8%	10	4,152	28.9%	97	86,707	27.4%
81 100	22	12,725	9.5%	38	15,474	9.2%	7	2,356	16.4%	67	30,555	9.7%
> 100	5	4,453	3.3%	64	20,948	12.5%	1	401	2.8%	70	25,802	8.2%
Total	156	\$ 133,986	100.0%	210	\$ 168,141	100.0%	33	\$ 14,368	100.0%	399	\$ 316,495	100.0%

December 31, 2013:

Edgar Filing: MARVELL TECHNOLOGY GROUP LTD - Form 4

Total	173	\$ 147,705	100.0%	244	\$ 139,867	100.0%	37	\$ 16,623	100.0%	454	\$ 304,195	100.0%
> 100	19	20,377	13.8%	70	24,213	17.3%	3	773	4.7%	92	45,363	14.9%
81 100	26	14,917	10.1%	43	21,474	15.4%	8	3,277	19.7%	77	39,668	13.0%
61 80	38	33,604	22.8%	51	28,999	20.7%	13	7,643	45.9%	102	70,246	23.1%
< 61	90	\$ 78,807	53.3%	80	\$ 65,181	46.6%	13	\$ 4,930	29.7%	183	\$ 148,918	49.0%
LTV s (1)												

⁽¹⁾ LTV represents estimated current loan to value ratio, determined by dividing current unpaid principal balance by latest estimated property value received per the Company policy.

The decrease in Green Loans was due mainly to reductions in principal balance and payoffs and the increase in interest only was due to increased originations. During 2014, overall improvement on LTV of the Company s single family residential NTM first lien portfolio was due to the improvement in the real estate market and the economy in Southern California. The Company updates LTV on a semi-annual basis, typically in second and fourth quarter or as needed in conjunction with proactive portfolio management.

Green Loans

Green Loans are single family residential first and second mortgage lines of credit with a linked checking account that allows all types of deposits and withdrawals to be performed. The loans are generally interest only with a 15 year balloon payment due at maturity. The Company initiated the Green Loan products in 2005 and proactively refined underwriting and credit management practices and credit guidelines in response to changing economic environments, competitive conditions and portfolio performance. The Company continues to manage credit risk, to the extent possible, throughout the borrower scredit cycle. The Company discontinued the origination of Green Loan products in 2011.

At June 30, 2014, Green Loans totaled \$138.9 million, a decrease of \$14.0 million, or 9.2 percent from \$153.0 million at December 31, 2013, primarily due to reductions in principal balance and payoffs. As of June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013, \$15.1 million and \$5.7 million, respectively, of the Company s Green Loans were non-performing. As a result of their unique payment feature, Green Loans possess higher credit risk due to the potential of negative amortization; however, management believes the risk is mitigated through the Company s loan terms and underwriting standards, including its policies on loan-to-value ratios and the Company s contractual ability to curtail loans when the value of underlying collateral declines.

The Green Loans are similar to HELOCs in that they are collateralized primarily by the equity in single family mortgage loans. However, some Green Loans are subject to differences from HELOCs relating to certain characteristics including one-action laws. Similar to Green Loans, HELOC s allow the borrower to draw down on the credit line based on an established loan amount for a period of time, typically 10 years, requiring an interest only payment with an option to pay principal at any time. A typical HELOC provides that at the end of the term the borrower can continue to make monthly principal and interest payments based on loan balance until the maturity date. The Green Loan is an interest only loan with a maturity of 15 years at which time the loan comes due and payable with a balloon payment due at maturity. The unique payment structure also differs from a traditional HELOC in that payments are made through the direct linkage of a personal checking account to the loan through a nightly sweep of funds into the Green Loan Account. This reduces any outstanding balance on the loan by the total amount deposited into the checking account. As a result, every time a deposit is made, effectively a payment to the Green Loan is made. HELOCs typically do not cause the loan to be paid down by a borrower s depositing of funds into their checking account at the same bank.

Credit guidelines for Green Loans were established based on borrower Fair Isaac Company (FICO) scores, property type, occupancy type, loan amount, and geography. Property types include single family residences and second trust deeds where the Company owned the first liens, owner occupied as well as non-owner occupied properties. The Company utilized its underwriting guidelines for first liens to underwrite the Green Loan secured by second trust deeds as if the combined loans were a single Green Loan. For all Green Loans, the loan income was underwritten using either full income documentation or alternative income documentation.

For single family properties the loan sizes ranged up to \$7.0 million. For two-to-four family properties, the loan sizes ranged up to \$7.5 million. As loan size increased, the maximum LTV decreased from 80 percent to 60 percent. Maximum LTVs were adjusted by 5-10 percent for specified property types such as condos. FICOs were based on the primary wage earners mid FICO score and the lower of two mid FICO scores for full and alternative documentation, respectively. 76 percent of the FICO scores exceeded 700 at the time of origination. Loans greater than \$1 million were subject to a second appraisal or third party appraisal review at origination.

The following table presents the Company s non-traditional single family residential mortgage Green Loans first lien portfolio at June 30, 2014 by FICO scores that were obtained during the second quarter of 2014, comparing to the FICO scores for those same loans that were obtained during the fourth quarter of 2013:

		June 30, 2014	4	1	December 31, 20	013		Change	
	Count	Amount	Percent	Count	Amount	Percent	Count	Amount	Percent
					(\$ in thousand)				
FICO Score									
800+	21	\$ 13,057	9.7%	13	\$ 7,347	5.5%	8	\$ 5,710	4.2%
700-799	77	62,287	46.5%	90	70,337	52.5%	(13)	(8,050)	-6.0%
600-699	34	29,158	21.8%	34	31,772	23.7%		(2,614)	-1.9%
<600	10	12,953	9.7%	9	9,394	7.0%	1	3,559	2.7%
No FICO	14	16,531	12.3%	10	15,136	11.3%	4	1,395	1.0%
Totals	156	\$ 133,986	100.0%	156	\$ 133,986	100.0%		\$	0.0%

The Company updates FICO scores on a semi-annual basis, typically in the second and fourth quarters or as needed in conjunction with proactive portfolio management. As such, the FICO scores did not materially change from December 31, 2013 to June 30, 2014, but the change during the quarter reflects loans that were paid off during the quarter.

73

Table of Contents

Interest Only Loans

Interest only loans are primarily single family residential first mortgage loans with payment features that allow interest only payment in initial periods before converting to a fully amortizing loan. As of June 30, 2014, our interest only loans increased by \$28.3 million, or 20.2 percent, to \$168.3 million from \$140.0 million at December 31, 2013, primarily due to originations of \$68.5 million and transfers from loans held for sale of \$14.8 million, partially offset by transfers to loans held for sale of \$25.3 million and net amortization of \$29.8 million. As of June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013, \$1.1 million and \$752 thousand of the interest only loans were non-performing, respectively.

Loans with the Potential for Negative Amortization

Negative amortization loans decreased by \$2.3 million, or 13.6 percent, to \$14.4 million as of June 30, 2014 from \$16.6 million as of December 31, 2013. The Company discontinued origination of negative amortization loans in 2007. As of June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013, \$983 thousand and \$1.2 million of the loans that had the potential for negative amortization were non-performing, respectively. These loans pose a potentially higher credit risk because of the lack of principal amortization and potential for negative amortization; however, management believes the risk is mitigated through the loan terms and underwriting standards, including the Company s policies on loan-to-value ratios.

Non-Traditional Mortgage Loan Credit Risk Management

The Company performs detailed reviews of collateral values on loans collateralized by residential real property including its non-traditional mortgage portfolio based on appraisals or estimates from third party automated valuation models (AVMs) to analyze property value trends on a semi-annual basis or as needed. AVMs are used to identify loans that have experienced potential collateral deterioration. Once a loan has been identified that may have experienced collateral deterioration, the Company will obtain updated drive by or full appraisals in order to confirm the valuation. This information is used to update key monitoring metrics such as LTV. Additionally, FICO scores are obtained bi-annually in conjunction with the collateral analysis. In addition to LTV and FICO, the Company evaluates the portfolio on a specific loan basis through delinquency and portfolio charge-offs to determine whether any risk mitigation or portfolio management actions are warranted. The borrowers may be contacted as necessary to discuss material changes in loan performance or credit metrics.

The Company s risk management policy and credit monitoring includes reviewing delinquency, FICO scores, and collateral values on the non-traditional mortgage loan portfolio. We also continuously monitor market conditions for our geographic lending areas. The Company has determined that the most significant performance indicators for non-traditional mortgages to be LTV and FICO scores. The loan review provides an effective method of identifying borrowers who may be experiencing financial difficulty before they fail to make a loan payment. Upon receipt of the updated FICO scores, an exception report is run to identify loans with a decrease in FICO of 10 percent or more and a resulting FICO of 620 or less. The loans are then further analyzed to determine if the risk rating should be downgraded that will increase the ALLL the Company will establish for potential losses. A report of the semi-annual loan reviews is published and regularly monitored.

On the interest only loans, the Company projects future payment changes to determine if there will be an increase in payment of 3.50 percent or greater and then monitor the loans for possible delinquencies. The individual loans are monitored for possible downgrading of risk rating, and trends within the portfolio are identified that could affect other interest only loans scheduled for payment changes in the near future.

As these loans are revolving lines of credit, the Company, based on the loan agreement and loan covenants of the particular loan, as well as applicable rules and regulations, could suspend the borrowing privileges or reduce the credit limit at any time the Company reasonably believes that the borrower will be unable to fulfill their repayment obligations under the agreement or certain other conditions are met. In many cases, the decrease in FICO is the first red flag that the borrower may have difficulty in making their future payment obligations.

As a result, the Company proactively manages the portfolio by performing detailed analysis on its portfolio with emphasis on the non-traditional mortgage portfolio. The Company s Internal Asset Review Committee (IARC) conducts monthly meetings to review the loans classified as special mention, substandard, or doubtful and determines whether suspension or reduction in credit limit is warranted. If the line has been suspended and the borrower would like to have their credit privileges reinstated, they would need to provide updated financials showing their ability to meet their payment obligations. From the most recent bi-annual review completed in the first quarter of 2014, the Company did not freeze or reduce any additional commitments.

Consumer and non-traditional mortgage loans may entail greater risk than do traditional single family residential mortgage loans, particularly in the case of consumer loans that are secured by rapidly depreciable assets, such as automobiles and recreational vehicles. In these cases, any repossessed collateral for a consumer and non-traditional mortgage loan are more dependent on the borrower s continued financial stability and, thus, are more likely to be adversely affected by job loss, divorce, illness, or personal bankruptcy.

Non-Performing Assets

The following table presents a summary of total non-performing assets as of the dates indicated:

	June 30, 2014	December 31, 2013 (In thousa	Amount Change	Percentage Change
Loans past due 90 days or more still on accrual	\$	\$	\$	NM
Nonaccrual loans	41,611	31,648	9,963	31.5%
Total non-performing loans	41,611	31,648	9,963	31.5%
Other real estate owned	605		605	NM
Total non-performing assets	\$ 42,216	\$ 31,648	\$ 10,568	33.4%
Performing restructured loans	\$ 4,853	\$ 4,881	\$ (28)	-0.6%
Total non-performing loans to gross loans and leases	1.60%	1.29%		
Total non-performing assets to total assets	0.96%	0.87%		
Allowance for loan and lease losses to non-performing loans	54.38%	59.42%		

Loans are generally placed on non-accrual status when they become 90 days past due, unless management believes the loan is adequately collateralized and in the process of collection. Past due loans may or may not be adequately collateralized, but collection efforts are continuously pursued. Loans may be restructured by management when a borrower experiences changes to their financial condition, causing an inability to meet the original repayment terms, and where we believe the borrower will eventually overcome those circumstances and repay the loan in full.

Additional income of approximately \$214 thousand and \$364 thousand would have been recorded during the three and six months ended June 30, 2014, respectively, had these loans been paid in accordance with their original terms throughout the periods indicated.

Troubled Debt Restructurings

Troubled Debt Restructurings (TDRs) of loans are defined by ASC 310-40, Troubled Debt Restructurings by Creditors and ASC 470-60, Troubled Debt Restructurings by Debtors and evaluated for impairment in accordance with ASC 310-10-35. The concessions may be granted in various forms, including reduction in the stated interest rate, reduction in the amount of principal amortization, forgiveness of a portion of a loan balance or accrued interest, or extension of the maturity date. In order to determine whether a borrower is experiencing financial difficulty, an evaluation is performed of the probability that the borrower will be in payment default on any of its debt in the foreseeable future without the modification. This evaluation is performed under the Company s internal underwriting policy.

Troubled debt restructured loans and leases consist of the following as of the dates indicated:

	•		0, 2014 tional			De		ber 31, 201 ditional	13	
	NTM Loans	Loa	ans	7	Cotal (In the	NTM Loans	I	Loans	T	otal
Commercial:						ŕ				
Commercial real estate	\$	\$	168	\$	168	\$	\$	194	\$	194
SBA			6		6			10		10

Consumer:

Total	\$ 3,457	\$ 3,275	\$ 6,732	\$ 3,468	\$ 3,809	\$ 7,277
Green Loans (HELOC) - first liens	3,457	2,101	3,457	3,468	2,000	3,468
Single family residential mortgage		3.101	3,101		3,605	3,605

Allowance for Loan and Lease Losses

The Company maintains an allowance for loan and lease losses (ALLL) to absorb probable incurred losses inherent in the loan and lease portfolio at the balance sheet date. The ALLL is comprised of two components, valuation on loans that are collectively evaluated for impairment (GVA) and valuation on loans that are individually evaluated for impairment (SVA). The GVA is based on ongoing assessment of the estimated probable losses presently inherent in the loan portfolio. In evaluating the level of the ALLL, management considers the types of loans and leases and the amount of loans and leases in the portfolio, peer group information, historical loss experience, adverse situations that may affect the borrower s ability to repay, estimated value of any underlying collateral, and prevailing economic conditions. This methodology takes into account many factors, including the Company s own historical and peer loss trends, loan and lease-level credit quality ratings, loan and lease specific attributes along with a review of various credit metrics and trends. The process involves subjective as well as complex judgments. The Company uses a three year loss experience of the Company and its peers in analyzing an appropriate reserve factor for all loans. In addition, the Company uses adjustments for numerous factors including those found in the Interagency Guidance on ALLL, which include current economic conditions, loan and lease seasoning, underwriting experience, and collateral value changes among others. The Company utilize the SVA on all impaired loans and leases using guidance from ASC 310 primarily through the evaluation of cash flows or collateral values.

At June 30, 2014, total ALLL was \$22.6 million, which represented 0.87 percent of total gross loans and leases, as compared to \$18.8 million, or 0.77 percent, of total gross loans and leases at December 31, 2013, with unallocated ALLL of \$0 and \$450 thousand, respectively, at June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013. The SVA was \$309 thousand at June 30, 2014 compared to \$96 thousand at December 31, 2013. The GVA on originated loans and leases at June 30, 2014 was \$19.4 million, which represented 1.34 percent of total originated loans and leases, as compared to \$17.1 million, or 1.46 percent, of total originated loans and leases at December 31, 2013. Including the non-credit impaired loans acquired through the business acquisitions, the GVA was \$22.0 million as of June 30, 2014, which represents 1.18 percent of the total amount of such loans and leases, as compared to \$18.5 million, or 1.13 percent, of the total amount of such loans and leases at December 31, 2013. The ALLL plus market discount for originated and acquired non-credit impaired loans and leases to the total amount of such loans and leases was 5.65 percent at June 30, 2014 versus 6.99 percent at December 31, 2013. The Company provided \$2.1 million and \$4.0 million to its provision for loan and lease losses during the three and six months ended June 30, 2014, respectively, related primarily to new single family residential mortgage, multifamily, and commercial and industrial loan production.

The Company acquired PBOC during 2013 and Beach and Gateway during 2012, and their loans and leases were treated under ASC 805, accounting for acquisitions. The acquired loans and leases include loans and leases that are accounted for under ASC 310-30, accounting for purchase credit impaired loans and leases (PCI). In addition, the Company acquired three pools of credit impaired re-performing seasoned SFR mortgage loan pools during 2012. For the year ended December 31, 2013, the Bank acquired five pools of seasoned SFR mortgage loan pools, which were partially ASC 310-30 loans. During the three months ended June 30, 2014, there was no provision for loan and lease losses or allowance for loan and lease losses related to these pools as these loans were acquired at an aggregate 16.9 percent discount to the aggregated unpaid principal balances and there were no impairments on these pools. The Company may recognize provisions for loan and lease losses in the future should there be further deterioration in these loans after the purchase date should the impairment exceed the non-accretable yield and purchased discount. On a quarterly basis, the Company determines whether it needs to re-forecast its expected cash flows for the PCI loans relating to the PBOC, Beach and Gateway acquisitions, and the eight loan pools acquired in 2012 and 2013 to be evaluated for potential impairment. The provision for loans and leases losses on PCI loans reflected a decrease in expected cash flows on PCI loans compared to those previously estimated. The impairment reserve for PCI loans at June 30, 2014 was \$321 thousand.

76

The following tables provides information regarding activity in the allowance for loan and lease losses during the periods indicated:

		Three Moi	nths En	ided		Six Mont		led	
		2014	,	2013		2014	,	2013	
				(In thou	sands)				
Allowance for loan and lease losses at beginning of									
period	\$	20,003	\$	16,015	\$	18,805	\$	14,448	
Charge-offs:									
Commercial and industrial									
Commercial real estate				(260)				(360)	
Multi-family		(3)		(169)		(3)		(553)	
SBA				(262)		(17)		(392)	
Constructions									
Lease financing								(23)	
Single family residential mortgage		(206)		(329)		(357)		(590)	
Other consumer		(174)		(7)		(209)		(14)	
				(·)		()		,	
Total charge-offs		(383)		(1,027)		(586)		(1,932)	
Recoveries:									
Commercial and industrial		27				53			
Commercial real estate		438		19		754		19	
Multi-family		430		1)		754		88	
SBA		175		42		267		166	
Constructions		175		42		207		100	
Lease financing				4				6	
Single family residential mortgage				1				91	
Other consumer		1		7		2			
Other consumer		1		/		2		7	
Total recoveries		641		73		1,076		377	
Transfer from (to) held-for-sale		258				(705)			
Provision for loan and lease losses		2,108		1,918		4,037		4,086	
		,		,		,		,	
Allowance for loan and lease losses at end of period	\$	22,627	\$	16,979	\$	22,627	\$	16,979	
Average total gross loans and leases held for									
investment	\$ 2	2,449,668	\$ 1	1,670,977	\$ 2	2,432,527	\$ 1	,499,216	
Tr.4-1									
Total gross loans and leases held for investment at end of period	\$ 2	2,602,213	\$ 1	1,614,346	\$ 2	2,602,213	\$1	,614,346	
Ratios:									
Annualized net loan charge-offs to average total gross									
loans held for investment		-0.04%		0.23%		-0.04%		0.21%	
Allowance for loan and lease losses to total gross									
loans held for investment		0.87%		1.05%		0.87%		1.05%	

The following tables provides a summary of allocation of allowance for loan and lease losses by loan and lease category as well as loans and leases receivable for each category as of the dates indicated:

Edgar Filing: MARVELL TECHNOLOGY GROUP LTD - Form 4

	-	30, 2014	Decembe	er 31, 2013
	Allowance for			
	Loan	,	Allowance for	
	and Lease	Loans and Leases	Loan and	Loans and Leases
	Losses	Receivable	Lease Losses	Receivable
	Losses		ousands)	Receivable
Commercial:		·	ŕ	
Commercial and industrial	\$ 3,007	\$ 368,540	\$ 1,822	\$ 287,771
Commercial real estate	5,615	535,744	5,484	529,883
Multi-family	3,408	234,179	2,566	141,580
SBA	261	28,684	235	27,428
Constructions	1,245	30,761	244	24,933
Lease financing	730	57,754	428	31,949
Consumer:				
Single family residential mortgage	7,289	1,212,813	7,044	1,286,541
Other consumer	1,072	133,738	532	116,026
Unallocated			450	
Total	\$ 22,627	\$ 2,602,213	\$ 18,805	\$ 2,446,111

The following table presents the ALLL allocation among loan and lease origination types as of the dates indicated:

	June 30, 2014	December 31, 2013 (\$ in thousa	Amount Change	Percentage Change
Loan breakdown by ALLL evaluation type:		(φ in inouse	inus)	
Originated loans				
Individually evaluated for impairment	\$ 29,763	\$ 16,704	\$ 13,059	78.2%
Collectively evaluated for impairment	1,447,077	1,168,195	278,882	23.9%
Acquired loans through business acquisitions - non-impaired	-,,	-,,	,,,,,	
Individually evaluated for impairment	6,173	2,243	3,930	175.2%
Collectively evaluated for impairment	409,745	469,916	(60,171)	-12.8%
Seasoned SFR mortgage loan pools - non-impaired	404,398	449,767	(45,369)	-10.1%
Acquired with deteriorated credit quality	305,057	339,286	(34,229)	-10.1%
				6 A 67
Total loans	\$ 2,602,213	\$ 2,446,111	\$ 156,102	6.4%
ALLL breakdown:				
Originated loans				
Individually evaluated for impairment	\$ 309	\$ 96	\$ 213	221.9%
Collectively evaluated for impairment	19,427	17,103	2,324	13.6%
Acquired loans through business acquisitions - non-impaired				277.5
Individually evaluated for impairment	2.750	4.440	4.460	NM
Collectively evaluated for impairment	2,570	1,410	1,160	82.3%
Seasoned SFR mortgage loan pools - non-impaired				NM
Acquired with deteriorated credit quality	321	196	125	63.8%
Total ALLL	\$ 22,627	\$ 18,805	\$ 3,822	20.3%
Discount on purchased/acquired Loans:				
Acquired loans through business acquisitions - non-impaired	\$ 6,536	\$ 8,354	\$ (1,818)	-21.8%
Seasoned SFR mortgage loan pools - non-impaired	33,044	38,240	(5,196)	-13.6%
Acquired with deteriorated credit quality	84,876	105,650	(20,774)	-19.7%
Total discount	\$ 124,456	\$ 152,244	\$ (27,788)	-18.3%
Ratios:				
To originated loans:				
Individually evaluated for impairment	1.04%	0.57%	0.47%	
Collectively evaluated for impairment	1.34%	1.46%	-0.12%	
Total ALLL	1.34%	1.45%	-0.11%	
To originated and acquired non-impaired loans:				
Individually evaluated for impairment	0.86%	0.51%	0.35%	
Collectively evaluated for impairment	1.18%	1.13%	0.05%	
Total ALLL	1.18%	1.12%	0.06%	
Total ALLL and discount (1)	1.52%	1.63%	-0.11%	
To total loans:	1.5270	1.05 /0	0.1170	
Individually evaluated for impairment	0.86%	0.51%	0.35%	
Collectively evaluated for impairment	0.97%	0.89%	0.08%	
Total ALLL	0.87%	0.77%	0.10%	
Total ALLL and discount (1)	5.65%	6.99%	-1.34%	

(1) Total ALLL plus discount divided by carrying value

Servicing Rights

Total mortgage and SBA servicing rights were \$10.2 million and \$13.9 million at June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013, respectively. The fair value of the mortgage servicing rights (MSRs) amounted to \$9.8 million and \$13.5 million and the amortized cost of the SBA servicing rights was \$375 thousand and \$348 thousand at June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013, respectively. The Company retains servicing rights from certain of its sales of SFR mortgage loans and SBA loans. The principal balance of the loans underlying our total MSRs and SBA servicing rights was \$1.16 billion and \$18.3 million, respectively, at June 30, 2014 and \$1.37 billion and \$20.0 million, respectively, at December 31, 2013. The recorded amount of the MSR and SBA servicing rights as a percentage of the unpaid principal balance of the loans we are servicing was 0.85 percent and 1.67 percent, respectively, at June 30, 2014 as compared to 1.00 percent and 1.74 percent, respectively, at December 31, 2013.

78

Deposits

The following table shows the composition of deposits by type as of the dates indicated.

	June 30, 2014	December 31, 2013 (In thousa	Amount Change	Percentage Change
Noninterest-bearing deposits	\$ 408,404	\$ 429,158	\$ (20,754)	-4.8%
Interest-bearing demand deposits	688,699	539,098	149,601	27.8%
Money market accounts	618,231	518,696	99,535	19.2%
Savings accounts	985,028	963,536	21,492	2.2%
Time deposits	646,993	468,156	178,837	38.2%
Total deposits	\$ 3,347,355	\$ 2,918,644	\$ 428,711	14.7%

Total deposits increased by \$428.7 million, or 14.7 percent, to \$3.35 billion at June 30, 2014, compared to \$2.92 billion at December 31, 2013. The increase in total deposits primarily resulted from strategic plans aiming to increase core deposits and increased utilization of money desk operations for wholesale time deposits, while reducing reliance on brokered deposits.

In December 2012, the Company launched interest-bearing core deposits products with enhanced features to attract high net worth depositors in our target markets while reducing the reliance on certificates of deposit. As of June 30, 2014, deposits generated through this program totaled approximately \$1.55 billion.

Federal Home Loan Bank Advances and Other Borrowings

At June 30, 2014, the Bank had a fixed-rate advance of \$15.0 million at an interest rate of 0.82 percent and a variable-rate advance of \$435.0 million at an interest rate of 0.18 percent from the FHLB. At December 31, 2013, \$25.0 million of the Bank s advances from the FHLB were fixed-rate and had interest rates ranging from 0.59 percent to 0.82 percent with a weighted average rate of 0.73 percent, and \$225.0 million of the Bank s advances from the FHLB were variable-rate and had a weighted average interest rate of 0.06 percent as of that date.

Each advance is payable at its maturity date. Advances paid early are subject to a prepayment penalty. At June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013, the Bank s advances from the FHLB were collateralized by certain real estate loans with an aggregate unpaid principal balance of \$1.76 billion and \$740.1 million, respectively. The Bank s investment in capital stock of the FHLB of San Francisco totaled \$22.9 million and \$14.4 million, respectively, at June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013. Based on this collateral and the Bank s holdings of FHLB stock, the Bank was eligible to borrow an additional \$554.9 million at June 30, 2014. In addition, the Bank had available lines of credit with the Federal Reserve Bank totaling \$106.6 million at June 30, 2014.

Long Term Debt

Senior Notes

On April 23, 2012, the Company completed the public offering of \$33.0 million aggregate principal amount of its 7.50 percent Senior Notes due April 15, 2020 (the Notes) at a price to the public of \$25.00 per Note. Net proceeds after discounts were approximately \$31.7 million. The Notes were issued under the Senior Debt Securities Indenture, dated as of April 23, 2012 (the Base Indenture), as supplemented by the First Supplemental Indenture, dated as of April 23, 2012 (the Supplemental Indenture, and together with the Base Indenture, the Indenture), between the Company and U.S. Bank National Association, as trustee.

On December 6, 2012, the Company completed the issuance and sale of an additional \$45.0 million aggregate principal amount of the Notes at a price to the public of \$25.00 per Note, plus accrued interest from October 15, 2012. Net proceeds after discounts, including a full exercise of the \$6.8 million underwriters overallotment option on December 7, 2012, were approximately \$50.1 million.

The Notes are the Company s senior unsecured debt obligations and rank equally with all of the Company s other present and future unsecured unsubordinated obligations. The Notes bear interest at a per-annum rate of 7.50 percent. The Company makes interest payments on the Notes

quarterly in arrears.

79

The Notes will mature on April 15, 2020. However, the Company may, at the Company's option, on April 15, 2015, or on any scheduled interest payment date thereafter, redeem the Notes in whole or in part on not less than 30 nor more than 60 days prior notice. The Notes will be redeemable at a redemption price equal to 100 percent of the principal amount of the Notes to be redeemed plus accrued and unpaid interest to the date of redemption.

The Indenture contains several covenants which, among other things, restrict the Company s ability and the ability of the Company s subsidiaries to dispose of or incur liens on the voting stock of certain subsidiaries and also contains customary events of default.

Tangible Equity Units Amortizing Notes

On May 21, 2014, the Company issued \$69,000,000 8.00% tangible equity units (TEUs) in an underwritten public offering. A total of 1,380,000 TEUs were issued, including 180,000 issued to the underwriter upon exercise of its overallotment option, with each TEU having a stated amount of \$50.00. Each TEU is comprised of (i) a prepaid stock purchase contract (each a Purchase Contract) that will be settled by delivery of a specific number of shares of Company Common Stock and (ii) a junior subordinated amortizing note due May 15, 2017 (each an Amortizing Note) that has an initial principal amount of \$10.604556 per Amortizing Note, bears interest at a rate of 7.50% per annum and has a scheduled final installment payment date of May 15, 2017. The Company has the right to defer installment payments on the Amortizing Notes at any time and from time to time, subject to certain restrictions, so long as the deferral period does not extend beyond May 15, 2019.

The Purchase Contracts and Amortizing Notes are accounted for separately. The Purchase Contract component of the TEUs is recorded in equity as additional paid in capital. The Amortizing Note component is recorded as debt. The fair value of the Amortizing Notes was based on the fair value of similar debt instruments and was estimated to be approximately \$14,634,000. The resulting value of the Purchase Contracts of \$54,366,000 was recorded as additional paid-in capital on the Company s consolidated statement of financial condition. Total issuance costs associated with the TEUs were \$3,358,000 (including the underwriter discount of \$3,278,000), of which \$758,000 was allocated to the liability component and \$2,600,000 was allocated to the equity component of the TEUs. The portion of the issuance costs allocated to the debt component of the TEUs is being amortized over the term of the amortizing note. Net proceeds of \$65,642,000 from the issuance of the TEUs are designated to finance the Company s previously announced pending acquisition of 20 California branches from Popular Community Bank and for general corporate purposes. Additional information regarding the TEUs is provided under the heading. Tangible Equity Units in Note 15 of the notes to the consolidated financial statements contained in Item 1 of this report.

Reserve for Unfunded Loan Commitments

The Company maintains a reserve for unfunded loan commitments at a level that is considered adequate to cover the estimated and known inherent risks. The probability of usage of the unfunded loan commitments and credit risk factors determined based on outstanding loan balance of same customer or outstanding loans that shares similar credit risk exposure are used to determine the adequacy of the reserve. As of June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013, the reserve for unfunded loan commitments was \$1.4 million.

The following table presents a summary of activity in the reserve for unfunded loan commitments for the periods indicated:

		Three Months Ended Six Months June 30, June 3		
	June			30,
	2014	2013	2014	2013
		(In tho	usands)	
Balance at beginning of period	\$ 1,614	\$ 681	\$ 1,439	\$ 495
Provision for unfunded loan commitments	(179)	75	(4)	261
Balance at end of period	\$ 1,435	\$ 756	\$ 1,435	\$ 756

Reserve for Loss on Repurchased Loans

Reserve for loss reimbursements on sold loans was \$6.2 million and \$5.4 million at June 30, 2014 and December 31, 2013, respectively. This reserve relates to our single family residential mortgage business. We sell most of the residential mortgage loans that we originate into the secondary mortgage market. When we sell mortgage loans, we make customary representations and warranties to the purchasers about various characteristics of each loan, such as the manner of origination, the nature and extent of underwriting standards applied and the types of documentation being provided. Typically, these representations and warranties are in place for the life of the loan. If a defect in the origination

process is identified, we may be required to either repurchase the loan or indemnify the

80

purchaser for losses it sustains on the loan. If there are no such defects, generally we have no liability to the purchaser for losses it may incur on such loan. We maintain a reserve for loss reimbursements on sold loans to account for the expected losses related to loans we might be required to repurchase (or the indemnity payments we may have to make to purchasers). The reserve takes into account both our estimate of expected losses on loans sold during the current accounting period, as well as adjustments to our previous estimates of expected losses on loans sold. In each case, these estimates are based on the most recent data available to us, including data from third parties, regarding demands for loan repurchases, actual loan repurchases, and actual credit losses on repurchased loans, among other factors. Provisions added to the reserve for loss reimbursements on sold loans are recorded under non-interest expense in the consolidated statements of operations as an increase or decrease to provision for loss reimbursements on loans sold.

The following table presents a summary of activity in the reserve for loss reimbursements on sold loans for the periods indicated:

		Three Months Ended June 30,		hs Ended
	2014	2013	2014	2013
Balance at beginning of period	\$ 5,866	(In thou \$ 3,498	\$ 5,427	\$ 3,485
Provision for loan repurchases	968	732	1,539	988
Payments made for loss reimbursement on sold loans	(660)	(256)	(792)	(499)
Balance at end of period	\$ 6,174	\$ 3,974	\$ 6,174	\$ 3,974

Liquidity

The Bank is required to have enough liquid assets in order to maintain sufficient liquidity to ensure a safe and sound operation. Liquidity may increase or decrease depending upon availability of funds and comparative yields on investments in relation to the return on loans. Historically, the Bank has maintained liquid assets above levels believed to be adequate to meet the requirements of normal operations, including potential deposit outflows. Cash flow projections are regularly reviewed and updated to ensure that adequate liquidity is maintained.

The Bank s liquidity, represented by cash and cash equivalents and securities available for sale, is a product of its operating, investing, and financing activities. The Bank s primary sources of funds are deposits, payments and maturities of outstanding loans and investment securities; and other short-term investments and funds provided from operations. While scheduled payments from the amortization of loans and mortgage-backed securities and maturing securities and short-term investments are relatively predictable sources of funds, deposit flows and loan prepayments are greatly influenced by general interest rates, economic conditions, and competition. In addition, the Bank invests excess funds in short-term interest-earning assets, which provide liquidity to meet lending requirements. The Bank also generates cash through borrowings. The Bank utilizes FHLB advances to leverage its capital base, to provide funds for its lending activities, as a source of liquidity, and to enhance its interest rate risk management. The Bank also has the ability to obtain brokered certificates of deposit. Liquidity management is both a daily and long-term function of business management. Any excess liquidity would be invested in federal funds or authorized investments such as mortgage-backed or U.S. agency securities. On a longer-term basis, the Bank maintains a strategy of investing in various lending products. The Bank uses its sources of funds primarily to meet its ongoing commitments, to pay maturing certificates of deposit and savings withdrawals, to fund loan commitments, and to maintain its portfolio of mortgage-backed securities and investment securities.

At June 30, 2014, there were \$130.1 million of approved loan origination commitments, \$302.1 million of unused lines of credit and \$7.5 million of outstanding letters of credit. Certificates of deposit maturing in the next 12 months totaled \$434.6 million and \$450.0 million of FHLB advances had maturities of less than 12 months at June 30, 2014.

Based on the competitive deposit rates offered and on historical experience, management believes that a significant portion of maturing deposits will remain with the Bank, although no assurance can be given in this regard. At June 30, 2014, the Company maintained \$258.1 million of cash and cash equivalents that was 5.9 percent to total assets. In addition, the Bank had the ability at June 30, 2014 to borrow an additional \$554.9 million from the FHLB and \$106.6 million from the Federal Reserve Bank.

81

Commitments

The following table presents information as of June 30, 2014 regarding the Company s commitments and contractual obligations:

	Commitments and Contractual Obligations				
	Total More Than One		More Than Three		
	Amount Committed	Less Than One Year	Year Through Three Years (In thousands)	Year Through Five Years	Over Five Years
Commitments to extend credit	\$ 130,104	\$ 79,964	\$ 29,741	\$ 8,505	\$ 11,894
Unused lines of credit	302,069	178,445	24,679	59,093	39,852
Standby letters of credit	7,478	5,950		750	778
Total commitments	\$ 439,651	\$ 264,359	\$ 54,420	\$ 68,348	\$ 52,524
FHLB advances	\$ 450,000	\$ 450,000	\$	\$	\$
Long-term debt	138,031	11,784	23,753	12,713	89,781
Operating and capital lease obligations	35,866	10,228	16,313	6,490	2,835
Certificate of deposits	646,993	434,556	153,543	58,701	193
Total contractual obligations	\$ 1,270,890	\$ 906,568	\$ 193,609	\$ 77,904	\$ 92,809

Regulatory Capital

Federal bank regulatory agencies currently require bank holding companies such as the Company to maintain a minimum ratio of qualifying total capital to risk-weighted assets of 8.0 percent and a minimum ratio of Tier 1 capital to risk-weighted assets of 4.0 percent. In addition to the risk-based guidelines, federal bank regulatory agencies currently require bank holding companies to maintain a minimum ratio of Tier 1 capital to average total assets, referred to as the leverage ratio, of 4.0 percent. In order to be considered well capitalized, federal bank regulatory agencies currently require depository institutions such as the Bank to maintain a minimum ratio of qualifying total capital to risk-weighted assets of 10.0 percent and a minimum ratio of Tier 1 capital to risk-weighted assets of 6.0 percent. In addition to the risk-based guidelines, the federal bank regulatory agencies require depository institutions to maintain a minimum ratio of Tier 1 capital to average total assets, referred to as the leverage ratio, of 5.0 percent.

The following table presents the capital amounts and ratios for the Company and the Bank as of dates indicated:

					Minimum Required	
					to Be Well Capitalized	
					Under Prompt	
	Amount	Ratio	um Capital uirement	Ratio	Corrective Action Provisions	Ratio
			(\$ in thous	ands)		
June 30, 2014:						
Banc of California, Inc.						
Total risk-based capital ratio	\$ 424,935	15.19%	\$ 223,866	8.00%	N/A	N/A
Tier 1 risk-based capital ratio	394,699	14.10%	111,933	4.00%	N/A	N/A
Tier 1 risk-based capital ratio Tier 1 leverage ratio	394,699 394,699	14.10% 9.89%	111,933 159,613	4.00% 4.00%	N/A N/A	N/A N/A
*	,		,			

Edgar Filing: MARVELL TECHNOLOGY GROUP LTD - Form 4

Tier 1 risk-based capital ratio	385,573	13.79%	111,814	4.00%	167,721	6.00%
Tier 1 leverage ratio	385,573	9.72%	158,704	4.00%	198,380	5.00%
December 31, 2013:						
Banc of California, Inc.						
Total risk-based capital ratio	\$ 307,457	12.45%	\$ 197,503	8.00%	N/A	N/A
Tier 1 risk-based capital ratio	281,786	11.41%	98,752	4.00%	N/A	N/A
Tier 1 leverage ratio	281,786	8.02%	140,463	4.00%	N/A	N/A
Banc of California, NA						
Total risk-based capital ratio	\$ 360,634	14.65%	\$ 196,998	8.00%	\$ 246,247	10.00%
Tier 1 risk-based capital ratio	334,963	13.60%	98,499	4.00%	147,748	6.00%
Tier 1 leverage ratio	334,963	9.58%	139,874	4.00%	174,845	5.00%

In July 2013, the Federal banking regulators approved a final rule to implement the revised capital adequacy standards of the Basel Committee on Banking Supervision, commonly called Basel III, and to address relevant provisions of the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act (the Dodd-Frank Act). The final rule strengthens the definition of regulatory capital, increases risk-based capital requirements, makes selected changes to the calculation of risk-weighted assets, and adjusts the prompt corrective action thresholds. The Company and the Bank will become subject to the new rule on January 1, 2015 and certain provisions of the new rule will be phased in over the period of 2015 through 2019.

The final rule:

Permits banking organizations that had less than \$15 billion in total consolidated assets as of December 31, 2009, to include in Tier 1 capital trust preferred securities and cumulative perpetual preferred stock that were issued and included in Tier 1 capital prior to May 19, 2010, subject to a limit of 25 percent of Tier 1 capital elements, excluding any non-qualifying capital instruments and after all regulatory capital deductions and adjustments have been applied to Tier 1 capital.

Establishes new qualifying criteria for regulatory capital, including new limitations on the inclusion of deferred tax assets and mortgage servicing rights.

Requires a minimum ratio of common equity Tier 1 capital to risk-weighted assets of 4.5 percent.

Increases the minimum Tier 1 capital to risk-weighted assets ratio requirement from 4 percent to 6 percent.

Retains the minimum total capital to risk-weighted assets ratio requirement of 8 percent.

Establishes a minimum leverage ratio requirement of 4 percent.

Retains the existing regulatory capital framework for one-to-four family residential mortgage exposures.

Permits banking organizations that are not subject to the advanced approaches rule, such as the Company and the Bank, to retain, through a one-time election, the existing treatment for most accumulated other comprehensive income, such that unrealized gains and losses on securities available for sale will not affect regulatory capital amounts and ratios.

Implements a new capital conservation buffer requirement for a banking organization to maintain a common equity capital ratio more than 2.5 percent above the minimum common equity Tier 1 capital, Tier 1 capital and total risk-based capital ratios in order to avoid limitations on capital distributions, including dividend payments, and certain discretionary bonus payments. The capital conservation buffer requirement will be phased in beginning on January 1, 2016 at 0.625 percent and will be fully phased in at 2.50 percent by January 1, 2019. A banking organization with a buffer of less than the required amount would be subject to increasingly stringent limitations on such distributions and payments as the buffer approaches zero. The new rule also generally prohibits a banking organization from making such distributions or payments during any quarter if its eligible retained income is negative and its capital conservation buffer ratio was 2.5 percent or less at the end of the previous quarter. The eligible retained income of a banking organization is defined as its net income for the four calendar quarters preceding the current calendar quarter, based on the organization is quarterly regulatory reports, net of any distributions and associated tax effects not already reflected in net income.

Increases capital requirements for past-due loans, high volatility commercial real estate exposures, and certain short-term commitments and securitization exposures.

Expands the recognition of collateral and guarantors in determining risk-weighted assets.

Removes references to credit ratings consistent with the Dodd Frank Act and establishes due diligence requirements for securitization exposures.

The Company s management is currently evaluating the provisions of the final rule and their expected impact on the Company.

ITEM 3 QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

Our Risk When Interest Rates Change. The rates of interest we earn on assets and pay on liabilities generally are established contractually for a period of time. Market interest rates change over time. Accordingly, our results of operations, like those of other financial institutions, are impacted by changes in interest rates and the interest rate sensitivity of our assets and liabilities. The risk associated with changes in interest rates and our ability to adapt to these changes is known as interest rate risk and is our most significant market risk.

How We Measure Our Risk of Interest Rate Changes. As part of our attempt to manage our exposure to changes in interest rates and comply with applicable regulations, we monitor our interest rate risk. In monitoring interest rate risk we continually analyze and manage assets and liabilities based on their payment streams and interest rates, the timing of their maturities and/or prepayments, and their sensitivity to actual or potential changes in market interest rates.

83

Table of Contents

In order to manage the potential for adverse effects of material and prolonged increases in interest rates on our results of operations, we adopted asset and liability management policies to better align the maturities and repricing terms of our interest-earning assets and interest-bearing liabilities. These policies are implemented by the asset and liability management committee. The asset and liability management committee is chaired by the treasurer and is comprised of members of our senior management. An asset and liability management policy establishes guidelines for the volume and mix of assets and funding sources taking into account relative costs and spreads, interest rate sensitivity and liquidity needs, while the asset liability management committee monitors adherence to these guidelines. The objectives are to manage assets and funding sources to produce results that are consistent with liquidity, capital adequacy, growth, risk, and profitability goals. The asset and liability management committee meets periodically to review, among other things, economic conditions and interest rate outlook, current and projected liquidity needs and capital position, anticipated changes in the volume and mix of assets and liabilities and interest rate risk exposure limits versus current projections pursuant to our net present value of equity analysis. At each meeting, the asset and liability management committee recommends appropriate strategy changes based on this review. The treasurer or his designee is responsible for reviewing and reporting on the effects of the policy implementations and strategies to the board of directors on a regular basis.

In order to manage our assets and liabilities and achieve the desired liquidity, credit quality, interest rate risk, profitability and capital targets, we have focused our strategies on:

Originating and purchasing adjustable-rate mortgage loans,

Originating shorter-term consumer loans,

Acquiring short duration securities for the investment portfolio,

Managing our deposits to establish stable deposit relationships,

Using FHLB advances and/or certain derivatives such as swaps to align maturities and repricing terms, and

Attempting to limit the percentage of fixed-rate loans in our portfolio.

At times, depending on the level of general interest rates, the relationship between long- and short-term interest rates, market conditions and competitive factors, the asset and liability management committee may determine to increase the Company s interest rate risk position within the asset liability tolerance set by the Bank s policies.

As part of its procedures, the asset and liability management committee regularly reviews interest rate risk by forecasting the impact of alternative interest rate environments on net interest income and market value of portfolio equity, which is defined as the net present value of an institution s existing assets, liabilities and off-balance sheet instruments, and evaluating such impacts against the maximum potential changes in net interest income and market value of portfolio equity that are authorized by the Board of Directors of the Company.

Interest Rate Sensitivity of Economic Value of Equity and Net Interest Income

The following table presents the projected change in the Bank s net portfolio value at June 30, 2014 that would occur upon an immediate change in interest rates based on independent analysis, but without giving effect to any steps that management might take to counteract that change.

			June 30	June 30, 2014			
Change in	Economic Value of Equity		Equity	Net Interest Inco		ome	
	Amount A	Mount	Percentage	Amount	Amount	Percentage	
Interest Rates in		Change	Change		Change	Change	

Basis Points (bp) (1)

			(\$ in thou	sands)		
+100 bp	\$ 447,404	\$ (22,726)	-4.8%	\$ 151,105	\$ 3,202	2.2%
0 bp	470,130			147,903		
-100 bp	476,167	6,037	1.3%	141,199	(6,704)	-4.5%

(1) Assumes an instantaneous uniform change in interest rates at all maturities

As with any method of measuring interest rate risk, certain shortcomings are inherent in the method of analysis presented in the foregoing table. For example, although certain assets and liabilities may have similar maturities or periods to repricing, they may react in different degrees to changes in market interest rates. Also, the interest rates on certain types of assets and liabilities may fluctuate in advance of changes in market interest rates, while interest rates on other types may lag behind changes in market rates. Additionally, certain assets, such as adjustable rate mortgage loans, have features which restrict changes in interest rates on a short-term basis and over the life of the asset. Further, if interest rates change, expected rates of prepayments on loans and early withdrawals from certificates of deposit could deviate significantly from those assumed in calculating the table.

The Company does not maintain any securities for trading purposes. The Company does not currently engage in trading activities. The Company does use derivative instruments to hedge its mortgage banking risks. In addition, interest rate risk is the most significant market risk affecting the Company. Other types of market risk, such as foreign currency exchange risk and commodity price risk, do not arise in the normal course of the Company s business activities and operations.

ITEM 4 - CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures. An evaluation of the Company s disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Section 13a-15(e) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the Act)) as of June 30, 2014 was carried out under the supervision and with the participation of the Company s Chief Executive Officer, Chief Financial Officer and other members of the Company s senior management. Because of a material weakness in our internal control over financial reporting identified subsequent to June 30, 2014 and further described below, the Company s Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer concluded that, as of June 30, 2014, the Company s disclosure controls and procedures were not effective in ensuring that the information required to be disclosed by the Company in the reports it files or submits under the Act is (i) accumulated and communicated to the Company s management (including the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer) to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure, and (ii) recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the SEC s rules and forms.

Changes in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting. In connection with the preparation of annual and quarterly financial statements, the Company s management is responsible for evaluating its internal controls and procedures. This evaluation includes an assessment of the Company s internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Rule 13a-15(f) under the Act), which are designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of the Company s financial reporting and the preparation of the Company s financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. In connection with the audit of year-end financial statements, the Company s independent registered public accounting firm, KPMG LLP (KPMG), is responsible for auditing both (i) the financial statements to obtain reasonable assurance about whether they are free of material misstatement, and (ii) the effectiveness of the Company s internal control over financial reporting.

Except as otherwise described below, there were no changes in the Company s internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the three months ended June 30, 2014 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, the Company s internal control over financial reporting. Subsequent to the issuance of the consolidated financial statements as of and for the year ended December 31, 2013 and subsequent to June 30, 2014, immaterial errors related to prior periods were identified that indicated certain deficiencies existed in the Company s internal control over financial reporting. Specifically, during the year ending 2013, financial reporting resources did not sufficiently complete certain account level reviews that presented a low potential risk of material error to the Company s financial reporting, to ensure that the possibility that the aggregation of all potential errors in these accounts, which were more than remote, could not result in a material misstatement.

The Company has concluded that in 2013 these deficiencies when aggregated could have resulted in a material misstatement of the consolidated financial statements that would not have been prevented or detected on a timely basis, and as such, these control deficiencies result in a material weakness.

The material weakness did not result in any material misstatement of the Company s financial statements and disclosures for the years ended December 31, 2013, 2012, and 2011.

<u>Remediation and Plans for Remediation</u>. The Company believes it has made significant progress toward remediation of the underlying causes of the material weakness, having taken a number of actions to remediate this material weakness. Among other things, we have:

Appointed Robert Sznewajs as new Audit Committee chairman and Ronald Nicolas as bank Chief Financial Officer as well as hired additional accounting and finance resources and professionals, including a new Chief Accounting Officer in March 2014, a new Controller in March 2014, a Director of Accounting Policy in May 2014, and a new Director of Internal Audit, together with other new hires in the accounting, finance, and audit departments;

Designed new controls around the review and analysis of the allowance for loan and lease losses (ALLL) including the addition of a new Credit Risk Analytics team to oversee the ALLL process;

Implemented a new automated accounting software platform for stock-based compensation that eliminates the reliance on manual review of significant spreadsheets; and

Established a Sarbanes-Oxley steering committee in 2014 that meets bi-weekly with the participation of the Chief Executive Officer, Chief Financial Officer, Chief Accounting Officer, and the Director of Internal Audit.

The Company and its Board of Directors are committed to maintaining a strong internal control environment, and believe that these remediation efforts represent significant improvements in our control environment. The identified material weakness in internal control will not be considered fully addressed until the internal controls over these areas have been in operation for a sufficient period of time for our management to conclude that the material weakness has been fully remediated. The Company will continue to work on implementing and testing the new controls in order to make this final determination.

The Company does not expect that its disclosure controls and procedures and internal control over financial reporting will prevent all errors and fraud. A control procedure, no matter how well conceived and operated, can provide only reasonable, not absolute, assurance that the objectives of the control procedure are met. Because of the inherent limitations in all control procedures, no evaluation of controls can provide absolute assurance that all control issues and instances of fraud, if any, within the Company have been detected. These inherent limitations include the realities that judgments in decision-making can be faulty, and that breakdowns can occur because of simple error or mistake. Additionally, controls can be circumvented by the individual acts of some persons, by collusion of two or more people, or by management override of the control. The design of any control procedure also is based in part upon certain assumptions about the likelihood of future events, and there can be no assurance that any design will succeed in achieving its stated goals under all potential future conditions; over time, controls may become inadequate because of changes in conditions, or the degree of compliance with the policies or procedures may deteriorate. Because of the inherent limitations in a cost-effective control procedure, misstatements due to error or fraud may occur and not be detected.

PART II OTHER INFORMATION

ITEM 1 - LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

From time to time we are involved as plaintiff or defendant in various legal actions arising in the normal course of business. We do not anticipate incurring any material liability as a result of such currently pending litigation.

As previously reported in the Company s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2013, on December 14, 2011, CMG Financial Services, Inc. (CMG) initiated a patent lawsuit against Pacific Trust Bank in the United States District Court for the Central District of California (styled CMG Financial Services, Inc. v. Pacific Trust Bank, F.S.B., et al., Case No. 2:11-cv-10344-PSG-MRW) (the Action) alleging infringement of U.S. Patent No. 7,627,509 (the 509 Patent) of limited number of financial products previously offered by Pacific Trust Bank. The 509 Patent relates to the origination and servicing of loans with characteristics similar to the Bank s Green Loans. On December 16, 2013, the court stayed the Action in its entirety, and administratively closed the case, pending a decision by the Supreme Court in CLS Bank Int 1 v. Alice Corp. The Supreme Court issued its decision in the case of CLS Bank Int 1 v. Alice Corp. on June 19, 2014 and the court has now scheduled a hearing on August 18, 2014 to consider the Bank s motion for summary judgment. The Company and its counsel believe the asserted claim is without merit and the resolution of the matter is not expected to have a material impact on the Company s business, financial condition or results of operations, though no assurance can be given in this regard.

85

ITEM 1A - RISK FACTORS

Except as set forth below, there have been no material changes to the risk factors that appeared under Item 1A of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2013.

Risks Relating to Our Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

We have identified a material weakness in our internal control over financial reporting which could, if not remediated, result in material misstatements in our financial statements.

Our management is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over our financial reporting, as such term is defined in Rule 13a-15(f) under the Act. As disclosed in our Annual Report on Form 10-K/A for the year ended December 31, 2013 and in this quarterly report for the period ended June 30, 2014, management identified immaterial errors related to prior financial reporting periods that indicated certain deficiencies existed in our internal control over financial reporting. Management has concluded that, for the 2013 reporting period, these deficiencies, when aggregated, could have resulted in a material misstatement of the consolidated financial statements that would not have been prevented or detected on a timely basis, and as such, these control deficiencies result in a material weakness.

A material weakness is defined as a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control over financial reporting, such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of our annual or interim financial statements will not be prevented or detected on a timely basis. We have taken a number of actions to rectify the underlying causes of the material weakness and are actively engaged in further steps as part of a comprehensive remediation plan designed to resolve this material weakness in a prompt fashion. Although this material weakness has not required us to restate our financial results, if we are unable to satisfactorily address the deficiencies underlying this material weakness in a timely fashion, or if additional material weaknesses in our internal control over financial reporting are discovered or occur in the future, then our consolidated financial statements may contain material misstatements and we could be required to restate our financial results.

Risks Relating to Our Pending Branch Acquisition from Banco Popular North America

The success of our pending acquisition of branches from Banco Popular North America will depend on a number of uncertain factors.

Consummation of our pending acquisition of branches (the Branch Acquisition) from Banco Popular North America (BPNA) is subject to receipt of required regulatory approvals, including the approval of the OCC, and the satisfaction of other closing conditions, including our receive of sufficient financing, in the aggregate, necessary to consummate the Branch Acquisition. The success of the Branch Acquisition will depend on a number of factors, including, without limitation:

the necessary regulatory approvals to consummate the Branch Acquisition being received by us and not containing terms, conditions or restrictions that will have a material adverse effect on the Bank;

our ability to access necessary capital on a timely basis;

our ability to successfully integrate the BPNA Branches into our current operations;

our ability to limit the outflow of deposits held by our new customers in the BPNA Branches and to retain interest-earning assets (i.e., loans) acquired in the Branch Acquisition;

the credit quality of loans acquired as part of the Branch Acquisition;

our ability to attract new deposits and to generate new interest-earning assets;

our success in deploying the cash received in the Branch Acquisition, on a timely basis, into assets, including loans and investment securities, bearing sufficiently high yields without incurring unacceptable credit or interest rate risk;

our ability to control the incremental noninterest expense from the BPNA Branches in a manner that enables us to maintain a favorable overall efficiency ratio;

our ability to retain and attract appropriate personnel to staff the BPNA Branches; and

our ability to earn acceptable levels of noninterest income, including fee income, from the BPNA Branches.

No assurance can be given that we will be able to integrate the BPNA Branches successfully, that the Branch Acquisition will not expose us to unknown material liabilities, that the operation of the BPNA Branches will not adversely affect our results of operations, that we will be able to achieve results in the future similar to those achieved by our existing banking business, that we will be able to compete effectively in new market areas, or that we will be able to manage growth resulting from the Branch Acquisition effectively. The difficulties or costs we may encounter in the integration could materially and adversely affect our results of operations and financial condition.

The pricing of deposits and loan run-off rates could be substantially different than what we have projected in connection with our planning for the Branch Acquisition and the integration of the BPNA Branches.

We expect to obtain approximately \$1.1 billion in deposit liabilities and approximately \$1.1 billion in loan assets from the Branch Acquisition (based on March 31, 2014 balances).

We have agreed to pay BPNA approximately \$5.4 million for the deposits assumed and loans acquired in the Branch Acquisition, which equates to an effective deposit premium of 0.5%, based upon March 31, 2014 balances. In addition, deposit run-off is expected to occur following the closing. While we believe we used a reasonable deposit run-off rate assumption for purposes of valuing the transaction, actual run-off could be higher. Moreover, it is not known whether we will be able to retain loan relationships acquired in the Branch Acquisition over time.

86

We will need to convert customer loan and deposit data from BPNA s data processing system to our data processing systems. Problems or errors in the customer account conversion process, and customer interface required to replace certain BPNA products and services with comparable products and services of the Bank, could adversely affect customer relationships, increase run-off of deposit and loan customers and result in unexpected charges and costs. Similarly, run-off could increase if we are not able to cost effectively service particular BPNA loan or deposit products with special features. An unanticipated increase in the run-off rate could increase the effective cost to us of the Branch Acquisition.

The credit quality of loans associated with the Branch Acquisition may be poorer than expected, which would require us to increase our allowance for loan losses and negatively affect our operating results.

Pursuant to the Purchase Agreement, the Bank will acquire approximately \$1.1 billion of loans related to the BPNA Branches (based on March 31, 2014 balances). As part of our due diligence on the BPNA Branches, we reviewed a sample of these loans in various categories and have found them to be of acceptable credit quality. Our examination of these loans was made using the same criteria, analyses and collateral evaluations that we have traditionally used in the ordinary course of our business. Although we believe the loans that we will acquire are of acceptable credit quality, and nonperforming loans, non-accrual loans or other real estate owned are generally excluded from the Branch Acquisition, no assurance can be given as to the future performance of these loans.

We face risks related to lending funds acquired in the Branch Acquisition.

Our strategic plan focuses on the continued development and growth of a diversified loan portfolio. Certain risks are inherent in the lending function, including a borrower s inability to pay, insufficient collateral coverage and changes in interest rates. Repayment risk on commercial loans arises from changing economic conditions in particular geographic areas, businesses or industries that impair the operating performance of commercial borrowers. Risks associated with commercial real estate loans and general business loans also include changes in general economic conditions that affect underlying collateral values.

Even if the Branch Acquisition is completed, we may fail to realize the growth prospects and cost savings anticipated as a result of the Branch Acquisition.

There are a number of risks and uncertainties related to the Branch Acquisition. For example, the Branch Acquisition may not be completed, or may not be completed in the timeframe, on the terms or in the manner currently anticipated, as a result of a number of factors, including, among other things, the failure of one or more of the conditions to closing (including the condition that we raise sufficient financing, in the aggregate, necessary to consummate the Branch Acquisition). There can be no assurance that the conditions to the closing of the Branch Acquisition will be satisfied or waived or that other events will not intervene to delay or result in the failure to close the Branch Acquisition. Any delay in closing or a failure to close could have a negative impact on our business and the trading prices of our securities.

The success of the Branch Acquisition will depend, in part, on our ability to realize the anticipated business opportunities and growth prospects we expect to result from the addition of the BPNA Branches. We may never realize these business opportunities and growth prospects. Integrating operations will be complex and will require significant efforts and expenditures on the part of both us and BPNA. Our management might have its attention diverted while trying to integrate operations and corporate and administrative infrastructures and the cost of integration may exceed our expectations. We may also be required to make unanticipated capital expenditures or investments in order to maintain, improve or sustain the BPNA Branches we expect to acquire or take write-offs or impairment charges or recognize amortization expenses resulting from the Branch Acquisition and may be subject to unanticipated or unknown liabilities relating to the BPNA Branches we expect to acquire. We might experience increased competition that limits our ability to expand our business, and we might not be able to capitalize on expected business opportunities, including retaining current customers of BPNA. If any of these factors limit our ability to integrate the new branches successfully or on a timely basis, the expectations of future results of operations following the Branch Acquisition might not be met.

It is possible that the integration process could result in the loss of key employees, the disruption of our ongoing businesses, tax costs or inefficiencies, or inconsistencies in standards, controls, information technology systems, procedures and policies, any of which could adversely affect our ability to maintain relationships with customers, employees or other third parties or our ability to achieve the anticipated benefits of the Branch Acquisition and could harm our financial performance.

We will incur significant transaction and acquisition-related integration costs in connection with the Branch Acquisition.

We are currently developing a plan to integrate the BPNA Branches to be acquired in the Branch Acquisition. Although we anticipate achieving cost synergies in connection with the Branch Acquisition, we also expect to incur costs to implement such cost savings

87

measures. We anticipate that we will incur certain non-recurring charges in connection with this integration, including charges associated with integrating process and systems. At this time, we cannot identify the timing, nature and amount of all such charges. Further, we currently expect to incur significant transaction costs that will be charged as an expense in the period incurred. The significant transaction costs and acquisition-related integration costs could materially adversely affect our results of operations in the period in which such charges are recorded or our cash flow in the period in which any related costs are actually paid. The net benefit associated with the anticipated elimination of duplicative costs, as well as the realization of other efficiencies related to the integration of the BPNA Branches, may not be achieved in the near term, or at all. Accordingly, the cost and operational savings may not be achievable in our anticipated amount or timeframe or at all. Investors should not place undue reliance on the anticipated benefits of the Branch Acquisition in making an investment decision with respect to our securities.

We and BPNA will be subject to business uncertainties while the Branch Acquisition is pending that could adversely affect our and its businesses.

Uncertainty about the effect of the Branch Acquisition on employees and customers may have an adverse effect on us and BPNA and, consequently, on the BPNA Branches to be acquired in the Branch Acquisition. These uncertainties may impair our and BPNA s ability to attract, retain and motivate key personnel until the Branch Acquisition is completed and for a period of time thereafter. These uncertainties may also cause customers, suppliers and others that deal with us and BPNA to seek to change existing business relationships with the two companies. Employee retention could be reduced during the pendency of the Branch Acquisition, as employees may experience uncertainty about their future roles. If, despite our and BPNA s retention efforts, key employees depart because of concerns relating to the uncertainty and difficulty of the integration process or a desire not to join us following the Branch Acquisition, our business could be harmed.

ITEM 2 - UNREGISTERED SALES OF EQUITY SECURITIES AND USE OF PROCEEDS

Stock Repurchases

	Purchase of Equity Securities by the Issuer				
	The Lay of the Age	Average Price Paic Per	Total Number of Shares Purchased as Part of Publicly	Total Number of Shares That May Yet be Purchased Under the	
	Total Number of Shar		Announced Plans	Plan	
From April 1, 2014 to April 30, 2014	1,200	\$ 12.23		897,958	
From May 1, 2014 to May 31, 2014		\$		897,958	
From June 1, 2014 to June 30, 2014	2,126	\$ 11.08		897,958	
Total	3,326	\$ 11.50			

On September 5, 2013, the Company announced that its Board of Directors approved changes to the Company s previously announced share buyback program authorizing the Company to buy back, from time to time during the 12 months ending September 3, 2014, an aggregate amount representing up to 10 percent of the Company s then currently outstanding common shares. The buyback program included a 10b5-1 plan that was adopted by the Company on September 3, 2013 pursuant to which up to a maximum of 300,000 shares could be repurchased during the year ended December 31, 2013, subject to certain price and volume restrictions. The 10b5-1 plan had been terminated as of December 31, 2013, as the 300,000 maximum share amount authorized for repurchase had been exhausted.

The Company has a practice of buying back stock for tax purposes pertaining to employee benefit plans, and does not count these purchases toward the allotment of the shares. The Company purchased 3,326 shares during the three months ended June 30, 2014 at an average price of \$11.50 with a total cost of \$38 thousand, including fees, related to tax liability sales for employee stock benefit plans.

ITEM 3 - DEFAULTS UPON SENIOR SECURITIES

None

ITEM 4 - MINE SAFETY DISCLOSURES

Not applicable

ITEM 5 - OTHER INFORMATION

None

89

ITEM 6 - EXHIBITS

Exhibits

2.1	Stock Purchase Agreement, dated as of June 3, 2011, by and among Banc of California, Inc., (f/k/a First PacTrust Bancorp, Inc.) (sometimes referred to below as the Registrant or the Company), Gateway Bancorp, Inc. (Gateway), each of the shareholders of Gateway and the D & E Tarbell Trust, u/d/t dated February 19, 2002 (in its capacity as the Sellers Representative)	(a)
2.1A	Amendment No. 1, dated as of November 28, 2011, to Stock Purchase Agreement, dated as of June 3, 2011, by and among The Registrant, Gateway Bancorp, the Sellers named therein and the D & E Tarbell Trust, u/d/t dated February 19, 2002 (in its capacity as the Sellers Representative)	(a)(1)
2.2B	Amendment No. 2, dated as of February 24, 2012, to Stock Purchase Agreement, dated as of June 3, 2011, by and among the Registrant, Gateway Bancorp, the Sellers named therein and the D & E Tarbell Trust, u/d/t dated February 19, 2002 (in its capacity as the Sellers Representative)	(a)(2)
2.2C	Amendment No. 3, dated as of June 30, 2012, to Stock Purchase Agreement, dated as of June 3, 2011, by and among the Registrant, Gateway Bancorp, the Sellers named therein and the D & E Tarbell Trust, u/d/t dated February 19, 2002 (in its capacity as the Sellers Representative)	(a)(3)
2.2D	Amendment No. 4, dated as of July 31, 2012, to Stock Purchase Agreement, dated as of June 3, 2011, by and among the Registrant, Gateway Bancorp, the Sellers named therein and the D & E Tarbell Trust, u/d/t dated February 19, 2002 (in its capacity as the Sellers Representative)	(a)(4)
2.3	Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of August 30, 2011, by and between the Registrant and Beach Business Bank, as amended by Amendment No. 1thereto dated as of October 31, 2011	(b)
2.4	Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of August 21, 2012, by and among First	
	PacTrust Bancorp, Inc., Beach Business Bank and The Private Bank of California	(c)
2.5	Amendment No. 1, dated as of May 5, 2013, to Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of August 21, 2012, by and among the Registrant, Beach Business Bank and The Private Bank of California	(y)
2.6	Agreement and Plan of Merger, dated as of October 25, 2013, by and among the Registrant, Banc of California, National Association, CS Financial, Inc., the Sellers named therein and the Sellers Representative named therein	(z)
2.7	Purchase and Assumption Agreement, dated as of April 22, 2014, by and between Banco Popular North America and Banc of California, National Association	(bb)
3.1	Articles of Incorporation of the Registrant	(d)
3.2	Articles of Amendment to the Charter of the Registrant increasing the authorized capital stock of the Registrant	(e)
3.3	Articles supplementary to the Charter of the Registrant containing the terms of the Registrant s Senior Non-Cumulative Perpetual Preferred Stock, Series A	(f)
3.4	Articles supplementary to the Charter of the Registrant containing the terms of the Registrant s Class B Non-Voting Common Stock	(g)
3.5	Articles of Amendment to Articles Supplementary to the Charter of the Registrant containing the terms of the Registrant s Class B Non-Voting Common Stock	(h)
3.6	Articles supplementary to the Charter of the Registrant containing the terms of the Registrant s 8.00% Non-Cumulative Perpetual Preferred Stock, Series C	(p)
3.7	Articles supplementary to the Charter of the Registrant containing the terms of the Registrant s Non-Cumulative Perpetual Preferred Stock, Series B	(q)
3.8	Articles of Amendment to the Charter of the Registrant changing the Registrant s name	(r)

3.9	Articles of Amendment to the Charter of the Registrant increasing the authorized capital stock of the Registrant	(cc)
3 10	Bylaws of the Registrant	3 10

90

Table of Contents

4.1	Warrant to purchase up to 240,000 shares of the Registrant common stock originally issued on November 1, 2010	(g)
4.2	Warrant to purchase up to 1,395,000 shares of the Registrant common stock originally issued on November 1, 2010	(g)
4.3	Senior Debt Securities Indenture, dated as of April 23, 2012, between the Registrant and U.S. Bank National Association, as Trustee	(m)
4.4	Supplemental Indenture, dated as of April 23, 2012, between the Registrant and U.S. Bank National Association, as Trustee, relating to the Registrant s 7.50% Senior Notes due April 15, 2020 and form of 7.50% Senior Notes due April 15, 2020	(m)
4.5	Deposit Agreement, dated as of June 12, 2013, among the Registrant, Registrar and Transfer Company, as Depositary and the holders from time to time of the depositary receipts described therein	(p)
4.6	Purchase Contract Agreement, dated May 21, 2014, between the Company and U.S. Bank National Association	(ff)
4.7	Indenture, dated May 21, 2014, between the Company and U.S. Bank National Association	(ff)
4.8	First Supplemental Indenture, dated May 21, 2014, between the Company and U.S. Bank National Association	(ff)
10.1	Employment Agreement, dated as of November 17, 2010, by and among the Registrant and Pacific Trust Bank and Richard Herrin (including as exhibits thereto the forms of agreements for the restricted stock inducement grant and stock option inducement grant made to Mr. Herrin pursuant to his Employment Agreement)	(i)
10.1A	Incentive Bonus Award Agreement, dated as of September 21, 2012, supplementing and amending the Employment Agreement with Richard Herrin	(j)
10.1B	Second Amendment, dated as of September 25, 2012, to Employment Agreement with Richard Herrin	(j)
10.2	Employment Agreement, dated as of August 21, 2012, by and between the Registrant and Steven Sugarman	(j)
10.2A	Stock Appreciation Right Grant Agreement between the Registrant and Steven Sugarman dated August 21, 2012	(j)
10.2B	Amendment dated December 13, 2013 to Stock Appreciation Right Grant Agreement between the Registrant and Steven Sugarman dated August 21, 2012	(gg)
10.2C	Letter Agreement, dated as of May 23, 2014, by and between the Registrant and Steven Sugarman, relating to Stock Appreciation Rights issued with respect to Tangible Equity Units	10.2C
10.3	Employment Agreement, dated as of September 25, 2012, by and among the Registrant, Pacific Trust Bank and Beach Business Bank and Robert M. Franko	(j)
10.3A	Mutual Termination and Release Letter Agreement, dated September 25, 2012, relating to Executive Employment Agreement, dated June 1, 2003, between Doctors Bancorp, predecessor-in-interest to Beach Business Bank, and Robert M. Franko	(j)
10.4	Employment Agreement, dated as of August 22, 2012, by and among the Registrant and John C. Grosvenor	(j)
10.5	Employment Agreement, dated as of November 5, 2012, by and among the Registrant and Ronald J. Nicolas, Jr.	(j)
10.6	Employment Agreement, dated as of September 17, 2013, by and among the Registrant and Hugh F. Boyle	(dd)
10.7	Registrant s 2011 Omnibus Incentive Plan	(k)
10.8A	Form of Incentive Stock Option Agreement under 2011 Omnibus Incentive Plan	(n)
10.8B	Form of Non-Qualified Stock Option Agreement under 2011 Omnibus Incentive Plan	(n)
10.8C	Form of Restricted Stock Agreement Under 2011 Omnibus Incentive Plan	(n)
10.9	Registrant s 2003 Stock Option and Incentive Plan	(1)
10.10	Registrant s 2003 Recognition and Retention Plan	(1)
10.11	Small Business Lending Fund-Securities Purchase Agreement, dated August 30, 2011, between the Registrant and the Secretary of the United States Treasury	(f)

Table of Contents

10.12	Management Services Agreement, dated as of December 27, 2012, by and between CS Financial, Inc. and Pacific Trust Bank	(o)
10.13	Employment Agreement, dated as of May 13, 2013, by and among Pacific Trust Bank and Jeffrey Seabold	(aa)
10.14	Registrant s 2013 Omnibus Stock Incentive Plan	(s)
10.14A	Form of Incentive Stock Option Agreement under 2013 Omnibus Stock Incentive Plan	(t)
10.14B	Form of Non-Qualified Stock Option Agreement under 2013 Omnibus Stock Incentive Plan	(t)
10.14C	Form of Restricted Stock Agreement under 2013 Omnibus Stock Incentive Plan	(t)
10.14D	Form of Restricted Stock Unit Agreement under 2013 Omnibus Stock Incentive Plan	(ee)
10.14E	Form of Restricted Stock Unit Agreement for Employee Equity Ownership Program under 2013 Omnibus Stock Incentive Plan	(ee)
10.14F	Form of Non-Qualified Stock Option Agreement for Non-Employee Directors under 2013 Omnibus Stock Incentive Plan	10.14F
10.14G	Form of Restricted Stock Agreement for Non-Employee Directors under 2013 Omnibus Stock Incentive Plan	10.14G
10.15	Agreement to Assume Liabilities and to Acquire Assets of Branch Banking Offices, dated as of May 31, 2013, between Pacific Trust Bank and AmericanWest Bank	(u)
10.16	Common Stock Share Exchange Agreement, dated as of May 29, 2013, by and between the Registrant and TCW Shared Opportunity Fund V, L.P.	(v)
10.17	Purchase and Sale Agreement and Escrow Instructions, dated as of July 24, 2013, by and between the Registrant and Memorial Health Services	(w)
10.18	Assumption Agreement, dated as of July 1, 2013, by and between the Registrant and The Private Bank of California	(x)
10.19	Securities Purchase Agreement, dated as of April 22, 2014, by and between the Registrant and OCM BOCA Investor, LLC	(bb)
10.20	Securities Purchase Agreement, dated as of April 22, 2014, by and among the Registrant, Patriot Financial Partners, L.P. and Patriot Financial Partners Parallel L.P.	(bb)
11.0	Statement regarding computation of per share earnings	None
15.0	Letter re unaudited interim financial information	None
18.0	Letter regarding change in accounting principles	None
19.0	Report furnished to security holders	None
22.0	Published report regarding matters submitted to vote of security holders	None
24.0	Power of Attorney	None
31.1	Rule 13a-14(a) Certification (Chief Executive Officer)	31.1
31.2	Rule 13a-14(a) Certification (Chief Financial Officer)	31.2
31.3	Rule 13a-14(a) Certification (Chief Accounting Officer)	31.3
32.0	Rule 13a-14(b) and 18 U.S.C. 1350 Certification	32.0
101.0	The following financial statements and footnotes from the Registrant's Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2014 formatted in Extensible Business Reporting Language (XBRL): (i) Consolidated Statements of Financial Condition; (ii) Consolidated Statements of Operations; (iii) Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income (Loss); (iv) Consolidated Statements of Shareholders Equity; (v) Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows; and (vi) the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	101.0

92

- (a) Filed as an exhibit to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K filed on June 9, 2011 and incorporated herein by reference.
- (a)(1) Filed as an exhibit to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K filed on December 1, 2011 and incorporated herein by reference.
- (a)(2) Filed as an exhibit to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K filed on February 28, 2012 and incorporated herein by reference
- (a)(3) Filed as an exhibit to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K filed on July 2, 2012 and incorporated herein by reference.
- (a)(4) Filed as an exhibit to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K filed on August 2, 2012 and incorporated herein by reference.
- (b) Filed as Appendix A to the proxy statement/prospectus included in the Registrant s Registration Statement on Form S-4 filed on November 1, 2011 and incorporated herein by reference.
- (c) Filed as an exhibit to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K filed on August 27, 2012 and incorporated herein by reference
- (d) Filed as an exhibit to the Registrant s Registration Statement on Form S-1 filed on March 28, 2002 and incorporated herein by reference.
- (e) Filed as an exhibit to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K filed on March 4, 2011 and incorporated herein by reference.
- (f) Filed as an exhibit to the Registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on August 30, 2011 and incorporated herein by reference.
- (g) Filed as an exhibit to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K/A filed on November 16, 2010 and incorporated herein by reference.
- (h) Filed as an exhibit to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K filed on May 12, 2011 and incorporated herein by reference
- (i) Filed as an exhibit to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K filed on November 19, 2010 and incorporated herein by reference.
- (j) Filed as an exhibit to the Registrant s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2012 and incorporated herein by reference.
- (k) Filed as an appendix to the Registrant s definitive proxy statement filed on April 25, 2011 and incorporated herein by reference
- (1) Filed as an appendix to the Registrant s definitive proxy statement filed on March 21, 2003 and incorporated herein by reference.
- (m) Filed as an exhibit to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K filed on April 23, 2012 and incorporated herein by reference.
- (n) Filed as an exhibit to the Registrant s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011 and incorporated herein by reference.
- (o) Filed as an exhibit to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K filed on January 3, 2013 and incorporated herein by reference.
- (p) Filed as an exhibit to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K filed on June 12, 2013 and incorporated herein by reference.
- (q) Filed as an exhibit to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K filed on July 3, 2013 and incorporated herein by reference.
- (r) Filed as an exhibit to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K filed on July 17, 2013 and incorporated herein by reference.
- (s) Filed as an appendix to the Registrant s definitive proxy statement filed on June 11, 2013 and incorporated herein by reference.
- (t) Filed as an exhibit to the Registrant s Registration Statement on Form S-8 filed on July 31, 2013 and incorporated herein by reference.
- (u) Filed as an exhibit to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K filed on June 3, 2013 and incorporated herein by reference.
- (v) Filed as an exhibit to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K filed on June 4, 2013 and incorporated herein by reference.
- (w) Filed as an exhibit to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K filed on July 30, 2013 and incorporated herein by reference.
- (x) Filed as an exhibit to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K filed on July 3, 2013 and incorporated herein by reference.
- (y) Filed as an exhibit to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K filed on May 6, 2013 and incorporated herein by reference
- (z) Filed as an exhibit to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K filed on October 31, 2013 and incorporated herein by reference
- (aa) Field as an exhibit to the Registrant s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2013 and incorporated herein by reference
- (bb) Filed as an exhibit to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K filed on April 25, 2014 and incorporated herein by reference.
- (cc) Filed as an exhibit to the Registrant s Current Report on Form 8-K filed on November 22, 2013 and incorporated herein by reference.
- (dd) Field as an exhibit to the Registrant s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2013 and incorporated herein by reference.
- (ee) Filed as an exhibit to the Registrant s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2013 and incorporated herein by reference.
- (ff) Filed as an exhibit to the Registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K filed on May 21, 2014 and incorporated herein by reference
- (gg) Filed as an exhibit to the Registrant s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2014 and incorporated herein by reference

93

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

BANC OF CALIFORNIA, INC.

Date: August 18, 2014 /s/ Steven A. Sugarman

Steven A. Sugarman

President/ Chief Executive Officer

Date: August 18, 2014 /s/ Ronald J. Nicolas, Jr.

Ronald J. Nicolas, Jr.

Executive Vice President/ Chief Financial Officer

Date: August 18, 2014 /s/ Nathan Duda

Nathan Duda

Senior Vice President/ Chief Accounting Officer

94